

RECEIVED: July 9, 2018 ACCEPTED: September 5, 2018 PUBLISHED: September 14, 2018

# Unraveling conformal gravity amplitudes

# Henrik Johansson,a,b Gustav Mogulla and Fei Tenga

<sup>a</sup> Department of Physics and Astronomy, Uppsala University, 75108 Uppsala, Sweden

E-mail: henrik.johansson@physics.uu.se, gustav.mogull@physics.uu.se, fei.teng@physics.uu.se

ABSTRACT: Conformal supergravity amplitudes are obtained from the double-copy construction using gauge-theory amplitudes, and compared to direct calculations starting from conformal supergravity Lagrangians. We consider several different theories: minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity, non-minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Berkovits-Witten conformal supergravity, mass-deformed versions of these theories, as well as supersymmetry truncations thereof. Coupling the theories to a Yang-Mills sector is also considered. For all cases we give the gravity Lagrangians that the double copy implicitly generates. The two main results are: we determine a Lagrangian for the non-minimal Berkovits-Witten theory, and we uncover the double-copy prescription for the minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity.

Keywords: Scattering Amplitudes, Conformal Field Theory, Supergravity Models

ARXIV EPRINT: 1806.05124

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup>Nordita, Stockholm University and KTH Royal Institute of Technology, Roslagstullsbacken 23, 10691 Stockholm, Sweden

# Contents

1	Inti	roduction	2
<b>2</b>	Wa	rmup: four-derivative scalar theories	4
	2.1	On-shell states	5
	2.2	Scattering amplitudes from classical solutions	6
	2.3	Factorization of four-derivative trees	8
	2.4	A four-derivative toy model	S
3	Review of conformal gravity double copy		11
	3.1	The $(DF)^2$ theory	11
	3.2	Double copy with $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM	12
	3.3	Deformations and extensions	14
4	Ein	stein supergravity	15
	4.1	Covariant $SU(1,1)/U(1)$ formulation	15
	4.2	Double copy structure	17
	4.3	Coupling to vector multiplets	18
5	6 Minimal conformal supergravity		19
	5.1	Minimal $(DF)^2$ theory	19
	5.2	Weyl gravity	20
	5.3	Minimal conformal supergravity	21
6	No	n-minimal conformal supergravity	23
	6.1	Generic non-minimal amplitudes	23
	6.2	The Berkovits-Witten theory	25
	6.3	The mass-deformed theory	26
	6.4	Coupling to vector multiplets	26
7	Cor	nclusions	27
A Gauge fixing and the graviton propagator			30
В	Cov	variant description of conformal supergravities	31
	B.1	The minimal theory	31
	B.2	The non-minimal theory	33

### 1 Introduction

Quantum field theories with four-derivative kinetic terms are notorious for their enigmatic behavior. On the one hand they generically contain ghost-like states associated to indefinite signs in the propagators, suggesting that they are non-unitary theories that should be discarded from further study. On the other hand they may have exceptionally good behavior in the ultraviolet regime, which over the years has stimulated attempts to solve ultraviolet problems in the standard framework of two-derivative theories that currently describe Nature.

Well-known classes of interesting four-derivative models are (super)gravity theories built out of Riemann curvature squared invariants,  $R^2$ , which are examples of renormalizable theories of gravity [1]. Conformal (super)gravity [2–6] takes a special place among these theories, due to its high degree of symmetry which enlarges the local Poincaré symmetry of Einstein gravity to local conformal (Weyl) symmetry. Gravities of  $R^2$  type also feature in cosmology, with the Starobinsky model of inflation as the prime example [7]. Other interesting four-derivative models are gauge theories of Lee-Wick type [8, 9], which are extensions to the Pauli-Villars regularization trick and which have been employed in attempts to solve the hierarchy problem of the Standard Model [10].

In this paper we study tree-level scattering amplitudes of several four-derivative models, with a focus on conformal (super)gravity and closely-related four-derivative gauge theories. Previous work [11] has shown that scattering amplitudes in conformal (super)gravity, of the non-minimal Berkovits-Witten type [12], can be obtained from the Bern-Carrasco-Johansson (BCJ) double copy of two gauge theories [13, 14]. The two gauge theories are (super-)Yang-Mills theory and a new gauge theory with a four-derivative kinetic term of the form  $(DF)^2$  [11]. The double-copy construction offers better means for understanding conformal gravity at both the classical and quantum level, as it maps a complex gravitational theory to an easier-to-study gauge theory.

The double copy is currently best understood as a consequence of a duality between color and kinematics [13, 14], which is a property of a large variety of different gauge theories [11, 13–19]. Given that two gauge theories obey the duality, the color factors in the amplitudes of the first theory can be replaced by the kinematic numerator factors of the second theory [13, 14]. Doing so "doubles up" the spin of the particles, and promotes the gauge invariance to a diffeomorphism invariance [20], thus giving amplitudes that describe the scattering of spin  $\leq 2$  states in a gravitational theory. By now, vast classes of gravitational theories are understood from the double-copy perspective [11, 14, 15, 17–34].

The duality provides a rich structure to tree-level amplitudes [20, 24, 35–46], most notably through the color-ordered n-point gluon amplitudes, which are constrained by the so-called BCJ relations [13, 47, 48] — these can be used to eliminate all but (n-3)! independent amplitudes. At the quantum level, the duality interrelates the kinematic numerators of various loop diagrams, making it possible to obtain most of them in terms of a small number of master diagrams [14–16, 22, 23, 26, 31, 49–55]. When the double copy is applied to gauge-theory tree amplitudes with external adjoint particles it becomes equivalent to the well-known Kawai-Lewellen-Tye (KLT) formula [56–58]. Whereas for

non-adjoint and loop-level amplitudes the double copy provides a more general framework, which has lead to rapid advances in gravitational loop-level calculations [14, 15, 18, 19, 21–23, 26, 31, 49–55, 59–66] and related ultraviolet studies [22, 67–73].

Color-kinematics duality and the double copy have found recent applications to off-shell structures and quantities, such as form factors [74–77], classical solutions [78–93], symmetries [20, 27, 94–100] and the kinematic Lie algebra [101–103]. The duality and double copy also prominently feature in amplitudes of string theory [34, 48, 58, 104–112], the non-linear-sigma model, Born-Infeld, Volkov-Akulov, the special galileon theory [103, 108, 113–118], and higher-spin theory [119].

In this paper we are ultimately interested in the properties of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity, which has been argued to have the maximal degree of supersymmetry compatible with four-dimensional local conformal symmetry [120]. Witten's twistor string theory [121] — which gives tree amplitudes of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super-Yang-Mills theory in its single-trace sector [122] — is well-known to have a multitrace sector that is "contaminated" by  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity. This non-minimal form of conformal supergravity was first studied in isolation by Berkovits and Witten in ref. [12]; however, no complete Lagrangian was given there. Recently Tseytlin considered general non-minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravities, and concluded that they are free of conformal anomalies given that four vector multiplets are added to the spectrum [123]; thus agreeing with the analysis of the minimal theory [124–126]. A complete bosonic action for all  $\mathcal{N}=4$  non-minimal conformal supergravity theories — parametrized by a free function — has been proposed by Butter, Ciceri, de Wit and Sahoo [127]. We confirm in this work, by direct calculation of amplitudes from both the double copy and the action, that the Lagrangian of the Berkovits-Witten theory is given by a simple choice of the free function.

Somewhat surprisingly, the minimal version of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity has a trivial tree-level S-matrix when restricted to physical planewave states in four-dimensional flat space [128–131]. While this is a highly interesting behavior, perhaps offering some mitigation to the unitarity problem, it is an obstruction if we wish to better understand the theory by studying its scattering amplitudes. In particular, to determine whether minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity is constructible from a double-copy perspective one needs non-trivial amplitudes for comparisons. This problem can be circumvented by considering loop amplitudes for physical planewave states, or tree-level amplitudes for non-planewave states. We consider the latter case, even if such non-planewave states have been suggested to be problematic due to their growing behavior at infinity [132]. Inspecting the non-vanishing amplitudes, we confirm that there exists a double-copy construction for minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity; it involves a minimal version of the  $(DF)^2$  gauge theory where only the kinetic term is retained.

As expected, the minimal  $(DF)^2$  theory also has a trivial tree-level S-matrix for planewave states [11], which we explain in terms of the classical field equations along the lines of Maldacena's argument [128]. Inspired by this, we note that "minimal" four-derivative theories in general can be constructed to have a trivial tree-level S-matrix for planewave states. We illustrate this property through a four-derivative scalar toy model. Interestingly, the minimal scalar, gauge and gravity theories all can be mass deformed by

adding two-derivative theories to their Lagrangians, corresponding to  $\phi^3$ , Yang-Mills and Einstein theories, respectively. The four-derivative tree-level planewave S-matrices then become identified with the corresponding two-derivative S-matrices, up to the overall mass scale that parametrizes the deformation. This is analogous to the mechanism in Anti-de-Sitter space described by Maldacena [128].

All results obtained here for the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity theories also apply to supersymmetry truncations of these theories. In particular, corresponding  $\mathcal{N}=0,1,2$  conformal (super)gravity theories are known to exist [3, 5, 6, 133, 134], and we obtain them as double copies by attributing the supersymmetry to the  $\mathcal{N}=0,1,2$  (super-)Yang-Mills side of the double copy. The other side of the double copy is the bosonic  $(DF)^2$  theory [11], which comes in various forms, as summarized in the following table of double copies considered in this paper:

double copy	$m \to 0$	finite $m$	$m  o \infty$
$((DF)^2_{\min} + YM) \otimes SYM$	min. CG	min. Weyl-Einstein	Einstein
$((DF)^2 + YM) \otimes SYM$	CG	Weyl-Einstein	Einstein
$\left( (DF)^2 + YM + \phi^3 \right) \otimes SYM$	Weyl-YM	Weyl-Einstein-YM	Einstein-YM

The mass parameter interpolates between two-derivative and four-derivative theories, and the inclusion of self-interacting scalars in the bosonic gauge theories translates to the inclusion of non-abelian Yang-Mills (YM) sectors in the gravity theories [11, 18] (see also ref. [34] for similar string theory double copies). Weyl-Yang-Mills conformal supergravities were first described in refs. [4, 135, 136].

This paper is organized as follows: in section 2, we discuss technical details of scalar four-derivative theories as a warmup to the more interesting gauge and gravitational theories. In section 3, we review the conformal-gravity double-copy construction of ref. [11], and in section 4 we consider details of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity that we need for later purposes. The double-copy construction of minimal conformal supergravity is given in section 5, and in section 6 we compute amplitudes directly from a non-minimal conformal supergravity Lagrangian and determine the precise details of the Berkovits-Witten theory.

### 2 Warmup: four-derivative scalar theories

We here discuss a four-derivative scalar toy model that illustrates some of the salient features that we will encounter when dealing with higher-derivative gauge theories and supergravities. After discussing linearized on-shell solutions, propagators and formal aspects of scattering in generic four-derivative scalar theories, we specialize to a specific toy model that at low energy behaves as  $\phi^3$  theory, and which is marginal in D=6. At high energies, it has a superficial behavior consistent with a theory marginal in D=8. This theory is carefully constructed (tuned) so as to make it a prototype for minimal conformal supergravity coupled to Einstein supergravity.

### 2.1 On-shell states

Consider a massless scalar field with a four-derivative kinetic term  $\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2}\phi\Box^2\phi + \dots$ The linearized four-derivative equation of motion,  $\Box^2\phi = 0$ , has two independent solutions parametrized by an on-shell momentum  $p^2 = 0$ :

$$\phi_{\text{pw}}(x) = e^{ip \cdot x}, \qquad \phi_{\text{pw}}(x) = i (\alpha \cdot x) e^{ip \cdot x},$$
(2.1)

where  $\alpha^{\mu}$  is a constant vector satisfying  $\alpha \cdot p \neq 0.^1$  The first solution, which satisfies  $\Box \phi_{\rm pw} = 0$ , is the usual planewave mode that is also present in two-derivative scalar theories. The second, for which  $\Box \phi_{\rm pw} \neq 0$ , is a non-planewave mode that is specific to four-derivative theories.<sup>2</sup> As this mode grows linearly in x, it is questionable whether it can acceptably be taken as an external state of the S-matrix, since asymptotic states are taken to live at infinity. Also, the growing behavior of the  $\phi_{\rm pw}$  mode prevents orthogonalization of the two states (2.1). See refs. [132, 137] for recent work related to non-planewave modes.

Related to the orthogonalization problem, the off-shell propagator in this theory,

$$\phi - - - - \phi = -\frac{i}{p^4}, \qquad (2.2)$$

consists of only one term, a double pole, that does not obviously distinguish between the planewave and non-planewave modes. To resolve the double pole, instead consider mass deforming the Lagrangian to  $\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2}\phi\Box(\Box + m^2)\phi + \ldots$ , with the eventual intention of sending the mass parameter  $m \to 0$ . The two solutions to the linearized equation of motion,  $\Box(\Box + m^2)\phi = 0$ , are a massless and a massive planewave:

$$\phi_0(x) = e^{ip \cdot x}, p^2 = 0, 
\phi_m(x) = e^{ip_m \cdot x}, p_m^2 = m^2,$$
(2.3)

which satisfy  $\Box \phi_0 = 0$  and  $(\Box + m^2)\phi_m = 0$ . The mass-deformed propagator is

$$\phi - \cdots - \phi = -\frac{i}{p^2(p^2 - m^2)} = \frac{1}{m^2} \left( \frac{i}{p^2} - \frac{i}{p^2 - m^2} \right), \qquad (2.4)$$

hence the two poles are well-separated after partial fractioning.

The one-to-one match between states and propagator terms makes it straightforward to identify the states in scattering amplitudes by examining the types of poles that appear. However, the relative sign implies that the massive mode is ghostlike (assuming that the massless mode is physical). Indeed, as is well known, the four-derivative kinetic term suggest that we are dealing with a non-unitary theory.

In the strict  $m \to 0$  limit the two linearized solutions (2.3) become identical, so one needs to consider subleading terms in the  $m \to 0$  limit in order to still have two modes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>It may appear that the freedom in  $\alpha^{\mu}$  corresponds to a larger family of solutions; however, note that the converse constraint  $\tilde{\alpha} \cdot p = 0$  defines a (D-1)-dimensional space of vectors  $\tilde{\alpha}_i^{\mu}$ ,  $i = 1, \ldots, D-1$ . Hence  $\alpha \cdot p \neq 0$  effectively defines a one-dimensional space orthogonal to  $\tilde{\alpha}_i^{\mu}$ . As an alternative perspective, note that  $\phi_{p}$  with a different constant vector  $\alpha'$  corresponds to a superposition of the two solutions in eq. (2.1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Note that  $\varphi \equiv \Box \phi_{\mathbf{p}}$  is a planewave since  $\Box \varphi = 0$ .

We expand the massive wavefunction  $\phi_m$  around m=0 using  $p_m^{\mu}=p^{\mu}+\frac{m^2}{2p\cdot q}q^{\mu}$ , where  $p^{\mu}$  and  $q^{\mu}$  are null vectors independent of m with  $p\cdot q\neq 0$ :

$$\phi_m(x) = e^{ip_m \cdot x} = e^{ip \cdot x} \left( 1 + \frac{im^2}{2p \cdot q} q \cdot x + \mathcal{O}(m^4) \right). \tag{2.5}$$

The non-planewave mode  $\phi_{pw}$  emerges in the  $m \to 0$  limit as the linear combination

$$\phi_{pw}(x) = \frac{\phi_m(x) - \phi_0(x)}{m^2} \bigg|_{m^2 \to 0} = i(\alpha \cdot x)e^{ip \cdot x},$$
(2.6)

where we have the identification  $\alpha^{\mu} = \frac{q^{\mu}}{2p \cdot q}$ . From this formula it is also clear that we can view the non-planewave state as the  $m^2$  derivative of the massive planewave state in the neighborhood of  $m^2 = 0$ . Alternatively, we can view the non-planewave state as the momentum derivative of the massless plane wave  $\phi_{pw} = (\alpha \cdot \partial_p)\phi_{pw}$ , which is a more conventional interpretation [12, 130, 137].

### 2.2 Scattering amplitudes from classical solutions

A well-known aspect of tree-level scattering amplitudes is that they can be read out from a perturbative solution to the classical equations of motion [102, 138], a procedure which was streamlined in gauge theories by the Berends-Giele recursion [139]. In a two-derivative scalar theory (for example,  $\phi^3$  theory) the equation of motion is solved order-by-order in momentum space:

$$\phi(p) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \phi^{(n)}(p), \qquad (2.7)$$

where  $\phi^{(n)}(p)$  is of *n*th order in the coupling constant. The zeroth-order solution  $\phi^{(0)}(p)$ , which solves the free equation of motion  $\Box \phi^{(0)} = 0$ , has support only on  $p^2 = 0$  (hence  $\phi^{(0)}$  is a planewave). Using functional differentiation of the higher-order solutions one obtains an off-shell Berends-Giele current

$$J(p_1, p_2, \dots, p_n) \equiv \frac{\delta^{n-1} \phi^{(n-2)}(-p_1)}{\delta \phi^{(0)}(p_2) \delta \phi^{(0)}(p_3) \dots \delta \phi^{(0)}(p_n)}.$$
 (2.8)

An *n*-point tree-level amplitude is then obtained using the LSZ prescription by multiplying with an inverse propagator corresponding to the off-shell leg 1,

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(2)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = -i \lim_{p_1^2 \to 0} p_1^2 J(p_1, p_2,\ldots,p_n), \qquad (2.9)$$

where the superscript (2) is used to indicate a two-derivative theory.

In a four-derivative mass-deformed scalar theory the details are mostly the same. However, with the free equation of motion being  $\Box(\Box+m^2)\phi^{(0)}=0$ , the zeroth-order solution  $\phi^{(0)}$  can have support on either  $p^2=0$  or  $p^2=m^2$  for each external leg, corresponding to either massless or massive planewaves being scattered. As we in the current work do not seek to scatter more than one ghostlike state we can make the simplifying assumption that massless planewaves are used as boundary conditions. For the off-shell leg 1 there are similarly two choices available,

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = i \lim_{p_1^2 \to 0} p_1^2(p_1^2 - m^2) J(p_1, p_2,\ldots, p_n), \qquad (2.10a)$$

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1_m, 2, \dots, n) = \lim_{\substack{p_1^2 \to m^2}} p_1^2(p_1^2 - m^2) J(p_1, p_2, \dots, p_n), \qquad (2.10b)$$

where the superscript (4) reminds us that we are dealing with a four-derivative theory. The first possibility, which identifies leg  $p_1$  as a massless planewave, is easily seen to be equivalent to a multiplication with the inverse massless propagator  $-ip_1^2m^2$ , matching the corresponding term in the partial-fractioned propagator (2.4). The second possibility, which gives a massive planewave, is equivalent to multiplying by  $i(p_1^2 - m^2)m^2$ , which is the inverse massive propagator.

To convert the above amplitudes into one involving a non-planewave mode, one repeats the limiting procedure given for the linearized states in eq. (2.6), obtaining

$$\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(\tilde{1},2,\ldots,n) = \lim_{m^{2} \to 0} \frac{\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(1_{m},2,\ldots,n) - \mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n)}{m^{2}}.$$
 (2.11)

One might be tempted to think of this as an  $m^2$  derivative of the massive amplitude; however, this is not the case because the various limits taken in defining the amplitudes do not commute.

Consider the amputated current  $\widehat{J}(p_1, p_2, \dots, p_n) \equiv ip_1^2(p_1^2 - m^2) J(p_1, p_2, \dots, p_n)$ , which schematically has the form

$$\widehat{J}(p_1, p_2, \dots, p_n) = A + B(p_1^2 - m^2) + Cp_1^2 + \dots,$$
 (2.12)

where the suppressed terms are higher powers of  $p_1^2$  and  $(p_1^2 - m^2)$ ; A, B, C are functions independent of  $p_1^2$  and  $m^2$ . The massless amplitude is obtained by setting  $p_1^2 = 0$ , and the massive one from  $p_1^2 = m^2$ ; thus, they have the expansions

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1, 2, \dots, n) = A - m^2 B + \mathcal{O}(m^4),$$
  

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1_m, 2, \dots, n) = A + m^2 C + \mathcal{O}(m^4).$$
(2.13)

In the  $m^2 \to 0$  limit the term A is the planewave amplitude, and following eq. (2.11) the sum B+C is the non-planewave amplitude, which is not the  $m^2$  derivative of either amplitude in eq. (2.13). However, from inspecting eq. (2.12), it is clear that we can obtain B+C from a  $p_1^2$  derivative directly on the amputated current:

$$\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(\tilde{1},2,\ldots,n) = \lim_{p_{1}^{2}\to 0} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{1}^{2}} \widehat{J}(p_{1},p_{2},\ldots,p_{n}) = \lim_{p_{1}^{2}\to 0} \alpha^{\mu} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{1}^{\mu}} \widehat{J}(p_{1},p_{2},\ldots,p_{n}), \qquad (2.14)$$

where in the last step we used the chain rule on  $p_1^{\mu}|_{\text{off-shell}} = p_1^{\mu}|_{\text{on-shell}} + p_1^2 \alpha^{\mu}$  to express the derivative directly in terms of the momentum, which is more convenient than the squared momentum. Note, however, that we cannot take the limit  $p_1^2 \to 0$  before the derivative since then overall factors of  $p_1^2$  are undetectable.

With a few exceptions, in this paper we will be concerned with scattering only massless, physical external states. The massless planewave modes  $\phi_0$  do not depend on m; similarly, it does not matter in which order one takes the  $m \to 0$  and  $p^2 \to 0$  limits in the LSZ procedure. One may therefore avoid introducing m to the theory entirely and simply use

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = i \lim_{p_1^2 \to 0} p_1^4 J(p_1, p_2,\ldots, p_n).$$
 (2.15)

Namely, one can calculate physical amplitudes involving planewave states using the usual LSZ procedure by isolating  $1/p^4$  poles on external legs. In conformal supergravities the mass deformation breaks dilatation symmetry and the  $m \to 0$  limit is potentially problematic. We will return to this point in section 5.2.

### 2.3 Factorization of four-derivative trees

To better understand the correspondence between states and propagators in generic fourderivative scalar theories it is helpful to see how their tree amplitudes factorize. Consider an n-point amplitude of massless planewave states in the mass-deformed theory, where  $P = p_1 + p_2 + \cdots + p_k$  is an internal channel. Using the Feynman rules, the amplitude factorizes in the  $P^2 \to 0$  and  $P^2 \to m^2$  limits as

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = \widehat{J}(-P,p_1,p_2,\ldots,p_k) \frac{-i}{P^2(P^2-m^2)} \widehat{J}(P,p_{k+1},\ldots,p_n) + \text{finite}, \quad (2.16)$$

where we use amputated currents  $\widehat{J}(P,\cdots) \equiv iP^2(P^2-m^2)J(P,\cdots)$ . This decomposes into two contributions using partial fractions,

$$\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(1,\ldots,n) = \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)\frac{i}{m^{2}P^{2}}\mathcal{A}_{R}(0) + \mathcal{A}_{L}(m^{2})\frac{-i}{m^{2}(P^{2}-m^{2})}\mathcal{A}_{R}(m^{2}) + \text{finite}, \qquad (2.17)$$

where we use shorthand notation for the amplitudes  $\mathcal{A}_{L}(P^{2}) \equiv \mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(-P, p_{1}, \ldots, p_{k})$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{R}(P^{2}) \equiv \mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(P, p_{k+1}, \ldots, p_{n})$  when  $P^{2} = 0$  or  $P^{2} = m^{2}$ . That the amputated currents  $\widehat{J}$  can be replaced with amplitudes follows from the definition (2.10) — expanding each current around  $P^{2} = 0$  or  $P^{2} = m^{2}$ , the leading piece is an amplitude and subleading pieces contribute only to the finite terms.

We are prevented from taking  $m \to 0$  limit by the explicit appearance of  $m^2$  in the denominators. However, it is a simple exercise to show that the expression (2.17) is precisely equal to

$$\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(1,\ldots,n) = \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)\frac{-i}{P^{2}(P^{2}-m^{2})}\mathcal{A}_{R}(0) + \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)\frac{-i}{(P^{2}-m^{2})}\frac{\mathcal{A}_{R}(m^{2}) - \mathcal{A}_{R}(0)}{m^{2}} + \frac{\mathcal{A}_{L}(m^{2}) - \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)}{m^{2}}\frac{-i}{(P^{2}-m^{2})}\mathcal{A}_{R}(0) + \frac{\mathcal{A}_{L}(m^{2}) - \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)}{m^{2}}\frac{-im^{2}}{(P^{2}-m^{2})}\frac{\mathcal{A}_{R}(m^{2}) - \mathcal{A}_{R}(0)}{m^{2}} + \text{finite}.$$
(2.18)

The  $m^2$  factors in the denominators are now matched with corresponding vanishing expressions in the numerators, so there are no longer any singularities as  $m \to 0$ . Only the

first three terms survive in this limit, and using the definition of amplitudes with a single non-planewave state given in eq. (2.11) we find that

$$\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)\frac{-i}{P^{4}}\mathcal{A}_{R}(0) + \mathcal{A}_{L}(0)\frac{-i}{P^{2}}\tilde{\mathcal{A}}_{R}(0) + \tilde{\mathcal{A}}_{L}(0)\frac{-i}{P^{2}}\mathcal{A}_{R}(0) + \text{finite}, \quad (2.19)$$

where the amplitudes carrying tildes are those with non-planewave states in the first slot. Given that the above factorization is also implied by simple dimensional analysis, we expect it also to hold for more general external non-planewave states.

From this exercise we learn a number of important lessons about amplitudes in fourderivative massless scalar theories:

- 1. Leading factorization poles  $1/P^4$  always imply an exchange of planewave states.
- 2. Planewave and non-planewave states are mixed together in the subleading factorization poles  $1/P^2$ , which agrees with our earlier observation that the states cannot be orthogonalized.
- 3. Subleading poles  $1/P^2$  generally have non-unique residues. This is because the non-planewave amplitudes depend on  $\alpha^{\mu}$  through the parametrization of the momenta in the neighborhood of the pole,  $P^{\mu}|_{\text{off-shell}} = P^{\mu}|_{\text{on-shell}} + P^2\alpha^{\mu}$ , which is inherent in the definition of non-planewave states (2.6).
- 4. If a leading factorization pole  $1/P^4$  is absent from an amplitude, the interpretation of states and poles  $1/P^2$  in this channel should become the usual one for two-derivative theories.

This last point requires further explanation. In the factorization (2.19) if either  $\mathcal{A}_{L}(0)$  or  $\mathcal{A}_{R}(0)$  vanishes as  $m \to 0$  then the  $1/P^4$  pole is of course absent; however, subleading  $1/P^2$  poles might still be present. For example, if one of the amplitudes is proportional to  $m^2$  (and therefore vanishes as  $m \to 0$ ) then the non-planewave state typically gives a non-vanishing  $1/P^2$  pole. This phenomenon occurs in minimal conformal supergravities, and we will now elaborate on it using an explicit toy model.

### 2.4 A four-derivative toy model

To illustrate some of the features discussed, we now consider a specific four-derivative toy model with Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}^{(4)} = -\frac{1}{2} (\Box \phi)^2 + \frac{g}{2} \phi^2 \Box \phi - \frac{g^2}{8} \phi^4 + m^2 \left( \frac{1}{2} (\partial_\mu \phi)^2 + \frac{g}{3!} \phi^3 \right) , \qquad (2.20)$$

where g is the coupling constant. As is apparent, the four-derivative theory includes a mass deformation by the ordinary two-derivative  $\phi^3$  theory:  $\mathcal{L}^{(2)} = \frac{1}{2}(\partial_{\mu}\phi)^2 + \frac{g}{3!}\phi^3$ . The resulting equation of motion,

$$\left(\Box + m^2 - g\phi\right)\left(\Box\phi - \frac{g}{2}\phi^2\right) = 0, \qquad (2.21)$$

takes the interesting form of an operator  $(\Box + m^2 - g\phi)$  acting on the usual two-derivative equation of motion for massless  $\phi^3$  theory. As we have seen before, the free equation of motion is  $\Box(\Box + m^2)\phi^{(0)} = 0$ .

First we consider amplitudes involving only massless planewaves. Any perturbative solution to the equation of motion of the  $\phi^3$  theory,  $\Box \phi = \frac{g}{2}\phi^2$ , is clearly also a solution to the four-derivative equation of motion (2.21). Therefore, provided that the external-state boundary conditions  $\phi^{(0)}$  are identified with planewaves, it must follow that the tree amplitudes in the four-derivative and two-derivative theories are trivially related,

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = m^2 \mathcal{A}_n^{(2)}(1,2,\ldots,n). \tag{2.22}$$

The overall  $m^2$  factor can be deduced from the  $m \to \infty$  limit, where the four-derivative equation of motion simplifies to  $m^2(\Box \phi - \frac{g}{2}\phi^2) = 0$ . For instance, at four points the planewave amplitude in the four-derivative theory is<sup>3</sup>

$$\mathcal{A}_4^{(4)}(1,2,3,4) = -im^2 g^2 \left(\frac{1}{s} + \frac{1}{t} + \frac{1}{u}\right). \tag{2.23}$$

where  $s = (p_1 + p_2)^2$ ,  $t = (p_2 + p_3)^2$  and  $u = (p_1 + p_3)^2$  — this is indeed proportional to the usual  $\phi^3$  amplitude. In the  $m \to 0$  limit this amplitude vanishes, as do all planewave tree-level amplitudes of this (finely tuned) four-derivative theory. In the forthcoming sections we will see examples of gauge and gravity four-derivative theories that have exactly the same peculiar behavior.

To obtain non-vanishing amplitudes in the massless limit we need to scatter one or more non-planewave states. Let us focus on a single non-planewave state, and obtain the amplitude starting from the mass-deformed theory. It turns out that in the mass-deformed theory all amplitudes involving a single massive planewave vanish:

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(1_m, 2, \dots, n) = 0, \qquad (2.24)$$

where  $1_m$  indicates that particle 1 is massive. One can see this by considering the factorization channels of the tree amplitudes with only massless planewaves: as we have already discussed, these are proportional to those of the two-derivative  $\phi^3$  theory. Hence there are no massive poles and therefore no residues corresponding to amplitudes with one massive external state.

Next, using the definition of non-planewave amplitudes (2.11), the above collapses to the following simple relation between four- and two-derivative amplitudes (particle 1, the non-planewave mode, is denoted as  $\tilde{1}$ ):

$$\mathcal{A}_n^{(4)}(\tilde{1}, 2, \dots, n) = -\mathcal{A}_n^{(2)}(1, 2, \dots, n). \tag{2.25}$$

Note that both sides of this relation are supported on the usual momentum-conserving delta function (i.e. not a derivative of the delta function). Since this relation has no overall factor

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>We are omitting the overall momentum-conserving factor  $(2\pi)^4 \delta^{(4)} \left(\sum_i p_i\right)$ , as we will do for all amplitudes in the remaining part of this paper.

of  $m^2$  it implies that in the  $m \to \infty$  limit the non-planewave amplitudes remain non-zero, and thus we have arrived at non-vanishing tree amplitudes in the massless four-derivative theory.

We will not dwell further on amplitudes in the scalar model, as in this paper the focus is on gauge and gravity theories. However, we should emphasize that the relationships (2.22) and (2.25) between two- and four-derivative amplitudes apply more generally to other theories — one simply requires that the equations of motion in a four-derivative theory be implied by those of a two-derivative theory. Conformal supergravity amplitudes with this behavior, at three points, have already been presented in refs. [132, 140].

Although this four-derivative toy model may seem rather contrived, all of the special features demonstrated here apply also to minimal conformal supergravity — to be discussed in section 5. Of course, one can also add more interactions to the toy Lagrangian (2.20) and obtain amplitudes unrelated to those of  $\phi^3$  theory. As we shall see in section 6, gravitational analogies to such deformations of the interactions correspond to non-minimal versions of conformal supergravities. Before we get to conformal gravity, we will review a four-derivative gauge theory that features in the double copy of certain non-minimal conformal gravities.

# 3 Review of conformal gravity double copy

Scattering amplitudes in non-minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Berkovits-Witten (BW) conformal supergravity (CSG) can be obtained from the following double copy [11]:

$$(\mathcal{N} = 4 \text{ BW CSG}) = (DF)^2 \otimes (\mathcal{N} = 4 \text{ SYM}), \tag{3.1}$$

where  $(DF)^2$  theory is shorthand for a certain four-derivative gauge theory built out of dimension-six operators, and the second gauge theory is  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills (SYM). In this section we review the construction starting with the  $(DF)^2$  Lagrangian, then give details of the double copy and finally consider natural deformations and extensions.

# 3.1 The $(DF)^2$ theory

The  $(DF)^2$  theory is a bosonic *D*-dimensional gauge theory that is built entirely out of dimension-six operators (in D=6 counting); its Lagrangian is [11]

$$\mathcal{L}_{(DF)^{2}} = \frac{1}{2} (D_{\mu} F^{\mu\nu,a})^{2} - \frac{g}{3} F^{3} + \frac{1}{2} (D_{\mu} \varphi^{\alpha})^{2} + \frac{g}{2} C^{\alpha a b} \varphi^{\alpha} F^{a}_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu,b} + \frac{g}{6} d^{\alpha\beta\gamma} \varphi^{\alpha} \varphi^{\beta} \varphi^{\gamma}, \quad (3.2)$$

where the field strength and covariant derivatives are defined as<sup>4</sup>

$$F_{\mu\nu}^{a} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}^{a} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}^{a} + gf^{abc}A_{\mu}^{b}A_{\nu}^{c},$$

$$D_{\rho}F_{\mu\nu}^{a} = \partial_{\rho}F_{\mu\nu}^{a} + gf^{abc}A_{\rho}^{b}F_{\mu\nu}^{c},$$

$$F^{3} = f^{abc}F_{\mu}^{\ \nu,a}F_{\nu}^{\ \lambda,b}F_{\lambda}^{\ \mu,c},$$

$$D_{\mu}\varphi^{\alpha} = \partial_{\mu}\varphi^{\alpha} - ig(T_{R}^{a})^{\alpha\beta}A_{\mu}^{a}\varphi^{\beta},$$

$$(3.3)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Our Lie algebra generators and structure constants are defined such that  $[T^a, T^b] = if^{abc}T^c$  and  $Tr(T^aT^b) = (1/2)\delta^{ab}$  for fundamental-representation generators.

The field content comprises a gauge field  $A^a_\mu$  transforming in the adjoint representation of a gauge group G, and a scalar field  $\varphi^\alpha$  transforming in a real representation R, with symmetric generators  $(T^a_R)^{\alpha\beta}$ . It is assumed that the representation R appears in the tensor product of two adjoint representations, which defines the symmetric Clebsch-Gordan coefficients  $C^{\alpha ab} = C^{\alpha ba}$ . In addition, the tensor product R × R contains R and this defines the totally symmetric  $d^{\alpha\beta\gamma}$  tensor. The details of the representation are unimportant for calculating tree-level amplitudes; however, to ensure gauge invariance the Clebsch-Gordan coefficients need to transform as covariant tensors of a Lie algebra, which enforces the relations

$$if^{abc}(T_{\mathsf{R}}^{c})^{\alpha\beta} = (T_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\alpha\gamma}(T_{\mathsf{R}}^{b})^{\gamma\beta} - (T_{\mathsf{R}}^{b})^{\alpha\gamma}(T_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\gamma\alpha},$$

$$iC^{\beta ab}(T_{\mathsf{R}}^{c})^{\alpha\beta} = C^{\alpha ae}f^{bce} + C^{\alpha be}f^{ace},$$

$$0 = (T_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\alpha\delta}d^{\delta\beta\gamma} + (T_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\beta\delta}d^{\delta\gamma\alpha} + (T_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\gamma\delta}d^{\delta\alpha\beta}.$$

$$(3.4)$$

The kinetic term  $(D_{\mu}F^{\mu\nu,a})^2$  has four derivatives, which implies that on the support of Lorenz gauge  $\partial^{\mu}A^{a}_{\mu}=0$  the linearized equation of motion for the gauge field becomes  $\Box^{2}A^{a}_{\mu}=0$ . This implies the existence of four independent spin-1 modes: two physical planewave gluons  $A^{\pm}_{\mu}(p)=\epsilon^{\pm}_{\mu}(p)e^{ip\cdot x}$ , and two ghost-like non-planewave gluons  $\tilde{A}^{\pm}_{\mu}(p)=\epsilon^{\pm}_{\mu}(p)a_{\nu}x^{\nu}e^{ip\cdot x}$ . Additionally, the field equation permits a ghost-like scalar excitation  $A^{0}_{\mu}(p)=\epsilon^{0}_{\mu}(p)e^{ip\cdot x}$ , which can be obtained as a longitudinal mode of a massive gluon after deforming the theory with a mass term (as done in section 3.3). As explained for the toy model in section 2.1, one may calculate amplitudes involving physical gluons by isolating  $1/p^4$  poles on external legs. We will in this section only consider physical gluons (see section 5.1 for non-planewave gluons).

Gluon tree amplitudes are easier to work with if we consider a color decomposition into color-ordered amplitudes for the gauge group  $G = SU(N_c)$ ,

$$\mathcal{A}_{n}^{(DF)^{2}} = g^{n-2} \sum_{\sigma \in S_{n}/Z_{n}} \text{Tr}(T^{a_{\sigma_{1}}} T^{a_{\sigma_{2}}} \cdots T^{a_{\sigma_{n}}}) A_{n}^{(DF)^{2}}(\sigma_{1}, \sigma_{2}, \cdots, \sigma_{n}). \tag{3.5}$$

To obtain such a decomposition the color tensors  $C^{\alpha ab}$  and  $d^{\alpha\beta\gamma}$  can be massaged via

$$C^{\alpha ab}C^{\alpha cd} = f^{ace}f^{edb} + f^{ade}f^{ecb},$$

$$C^{\alpha ab}d^{\alpha\beta\gamma} = (iT_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\beta\alpha}(iT_{\mathsf{R}}^{b})^{\alpha\gamma} + (iT_{\mathsf{R}}^{b})^{\beta\alpha}(iT_{\mathsf{R}}^{a})^{\alpha\gamma} + C^{\beta ac}C^{\gamma cb} + C^{\beta bc}C^{\gamma ca},$$

$$(3.6)$$

until every color factor in the tree amplitude can be expressed in terms of only  $f^{abc}$  structure constants, at which point they can be converted to the trace basis through standard  $SU(N_c)$  identities. The two relations (3.6) are also necessary [11] for the color-ordered amplitudes with physical gluons to satisfy BCJ tree-amplitude relations [13]. Since the  $(DF)^2$  theory satisfies color-kinematics duality, at least through eight points [11], we may employ it to construct gravitational amplitudes via the double copy.

# 3.2 Double copy with $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM

First we discuss the double copy at the level of the physical on-shell states that we are interested in scattering. The complete  $\mathcal{N}=4$  SYM on-shell supermultiplet is

$$\mathcal{V} = A^{+} + \eta^{I} \lambda_{I}^{+} + \frac{1}{2} \eta^{I} \eta^{J} S_{IJ} + \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{IJKL} \eta^{I} \eta^{J} \eta^{K} \lambda_{-}^{L} + \eta^{1} \eta^{2} \eta^{3} \eta^{4} A^{-}. \tag{3.7}$$

where  $I, J, \ldots$  are SU(4) R-symmetry indices and  $\eta^I$  are Grassmann-odd auxiliary parameters used in the on-shell superspace formalism (see e.g. [141]). The on-shell particle content resulting from a double copy of physical  $(DF)^2$  gluon states,  $A^+$  and  $A^-$ , with those of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  SYM coincides with that of chiral and anti-chiral graviton supermultiplets in  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity:

$$\mathcal{H}^{+} \equiv A^{+} \otimes \mathcal{V} = h^{++} + \eta^{I} \psi_{I}^{+} + \frac{1}{2} \eta^{I} \eta^{J} A_{IJ}^{+} + \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{IJKL} \eta^{I} \eta^{J} \eta^{K} \Lambda_{+}^{L} + \eta^{1} \eta^{2} \eta^{3} \eta^{4} \bar{C},$$

$$\mathcal{H}^{-} \equiv A^{-} \otimes \mathcal{V} = C + \eta^{I} \Lambda_{I}^{-} + \frac{1}{2} \eta^{I} \eta^{J} A_{IJ}^{-} + \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{IJKL} \eta^{I} \eta^{J} \eta^{K} \psi_{-}^{L} + \eta^{1} \eta^{2} \eta^{3} \eta^{4} h^{--}.$$
(3.8)

These are the same on-shell graviton supermultiplets as are relevant for  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity. The additional ghost-like states that are prolific in  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity can in principle be considered (since they appear in factorization channels of the tree-level amplitudes); however, we will not do so here.

For tree-level amplitudes involving only external graviton multiplets, it is convenient to phrase the BCJ double copy [13, 14] in terms of the KLT formula [56]. Doing this for the graviton multiplets in eq. (3.8) gives the following formula for Berkovits-Witten conformal supergravity tree amplitudes:

$$M_n^{\text{BW CSG}} = \sum_{\sigma, \rho \in S_{n-3}} A_n^{(DF)^2} (1, \sigma, n, n-1) \mathcal{S}[\sigma|\rho] A_n^{\text{SYM}} (1, \rho, n-1, n), \qquad (3.9)$$

where we have suppressed the gravitational coupling constant. The KLT kernel  $S[\sigma|\rho]$  is an  $(n-3)! \times (n-3)!$  matrix of kinematic polynomials that acts on the color-ordered amplitudes for (n-3)! permutations of the external legs [57, 58, 142–144]:

$$\mathcal{S}[\sigma|\rho] = \prod_{i=2}^{n-2} \left[ 2p_1 \cdot p_{\sigma_i} + \sum_{j=2}^{i} 2p_{\sigma_i} \cdot p_{\sigma_j} \theta(\sigma_j, \sigma_i)_{\rho} \right], \tag{3.10}$$

where  $\theta(\sigma_j, \sigma_i)_{\rho} = 1$  if  $\sigma_j$  is before  $\sigma_i$  in the permutation  $\rho$ , and zero otherwise.

As is manifest in the double copy, the four-dimensional conformal supergravity amplitudes are classified according to (i) how many external states belong to the  $\mathcal{H}^+$  or  $\mathcal{H}^-$  multiplets (inherited from the helicity of the  $(DF)^2$  side), and (ii) their maximally-helicity-violating (N<sup>k</sup>MHV) degree (inherited from the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  SYM side). The MHV-sector amplitudes were first computed by Berkovits and Witten in ref. [12], and have since been confirmed up to eight points using the above double copy [11]. They are all given by the compact formula

$$M_n^{\text{BW CSG}}(\mathcal{H}_1^+, \cdots, \mathcal{H}_k^+, \mathcal{H}_{k+1}^-, \cdots, \mathcal{H}_n^-) = (-1)^n i \delta^8(Q) \prod_{i=1}^k \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^n \frac{[ij] \langle jq \rangle^2}{\langle ij \rangle \langle iq \rangle^2}, \qquad (3.11)$$

where q is a reference choice and  $\delta^8(Q) = \delta^8(\sum_i \lambda_i^{\alpha} \eta_i^I)$  is the usual supermomentum-conserving delta function given in terms of on-shell spinors  $\lambda_i^{\alpha}$  and the Grassmann-odd numbers [145]. Historically, these amplitudes arose from the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  twistor string theory as a conformal gravity "contamination" of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  SYM in the multi-trace sector [12] (see

also refs. [129, 137, 146]). Although some hints were provided in Berkovits and Witten's original work, a Lagrangian formulation of the field theory from which these amplitudes originate has until now been lacking. This will be discussed in section 6, where a Lagrangian is presented.

### 3.3 Deformations and extensions

Several extensions to the  $(DF)^2$  theory were considered in ref. [11]. Firstly, the theory was mass deformed by adding a Yang-Mills term to the Lagrangian (3.2), thus resolving the states coming from  $A^a_{\mu}$  into massless and massive gluon states (five states in total). For the resulting theory to still obey color-kinematics duality, the scalar  $\varphi^{\alpha}$  should also acquire the same mass. The mass-deformed Lagrangian is [11]

$$\mathcal{L}_{(DF)^2+YM} = \mathcal{L}_{(DF)^2} - \frac{m^2}{4} (F_{\mu\nu}^a)^2 - \frac{m^2}{2} \varphi^\alpha \varphi^\alpha, \tag{3.12}$$

and m effectively interpolates between the  $(DF)^2$  and YM theories in the  $m \to 0$  and  $m \to \infty$  limits respectively. Upon taking the double copy (3.9) between  $(DF)^2 + \text{YM}$  and SYM, the resulting gravitational amplitudes interpolate between Berkovits-Witten amplitudes and those of Einstein supergravity.

Another deformation considered in ref. [11] was the inclusion of a bi-adjoint scalar  $\phi^{aA}$  with cubic self interactions. This scalar transforms in the adjoint of the gauge group G, and also in the adjoint of a global group  $\tilde{G}$ . The complete Lagrangian in this case is

$$\mathcal{L}_{(DF)^{2}+YM+\phi^{3}} = \mathcal{L}_{(DF)^{2}} - \frac{m^{2}}{4} (F_{\mu\nu}^{a})^{2} - \frac{m^{2}}{2} \varphi^{\alpha} \varphi^{\alpha} + \frac{1}{2} (D_{\mu} \phi^{aA})^{2} + \frac{g}{2} C^{\alpha ab} \varphi^{\alpha} \phi^{aA} \phi^{bA} + \frac{g\lambda}{3!} f^{abc} \hat{f}^{ABC} \phi^{aA} \phi^{bB} \phi^{cC}, \qquad (3.13)$$

where  $\hat{f}^{ABC}$  are the structure constants of  $\tilde{G}$  and the coupling  $\lambda$  is a free parameter. The coupling to  $\varphi^{\alpha}$  through  $C^{\alpha ab}$  is necessary to ensure valid BCJ amplitude relations when the bi-adjoint scalars  $\phi^{aA}$  are scattered. This theory plays a crucial role in the novel double-copy constructions of heterotic and bosonic string amplitudes [34]. In the  $m \to 0$  limit, one obtains a  $(DF)^2 + \phi^3$  theory, and the resulting amplitudes from the double copy with  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM give rise to additional vector multiplets in conformal gravity.

Finally, in the  $m \to \infty$  limit of this deformation the kinetic term of  $\varphi^{\alpha}$  drops out. This scalar may therefore be integrated out, giving rise to a  $\phi^4$  interaction. Keeping only terms proportional to  $m^2$ , the resulting Lagrangian becomes [18]

$$\mathcal{L}_{YM+\phi^{3}} = -\frac{1}{4} (F_{\mu\nu}^{a})^{2} + \frac{1}{2} (D_{\mu}\phi^{aA})^{2} 
+ \frac{g\lambda'}{3!} f^{abc} \hat{f}^{ABC} \phi^{aA} \phi^{bB} \phi^{cC} - \frac{g^{2}}{4} f^{ace} f^{ebd} \phi^{aA} \phi^{bA} \phi^{cB} \phi^{dB},$$
(3.14)

where the overall  $m^2$  has been removed by rescaling, and  $\lambda' = m\lambda$  is kept finite in the limit. To realize this explicitly, one should make the field  $\phi^{aA}$  dimension-one by rescaling  $\phi^{aA} \to m\phi^{aA}$ . Taking the double copy with  $\mathcal{N}=4$  SYM amplitudes now gives  $\mathcal{N}=4$ 

Einstein-Yang-Mills (EYM) supergravity amplitudes. More generally, by varying the degree of supersymmetry one obtains [18]

$$(\mathcal{N} = 0, 1, 2, 4 \text{ EYM SG}) = (YM + \phi^3) \otimes (\mathcal{N} = 0, 1, 2, 4 \text{ SYM}).$$
 (3.15)

Both Einstein and EYM supergravity theories are discussed in the next section.

# 4 Einstein supergravity

To build familiarity with the formalism used to describe gravitational theories in this paper we first discuss some details of four-dimensional  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity. For simplicity of presentation, we will focus on the fields that are singlets under the SU(4) R-symmetry of the theory, as this is often sufficient to reconstruct the tree amplitudes for all other fields (e.g. through supersymmetric Ward identities [147]).

The SU(4)-singlet sector of the pure  $\mathcal{N}=4$  theory — which is sometimes playfully referred to as  $\mathcal{N}=0$  supergravity — consists of ordinary Einstein gravity coupled to a scalar dilaton  $\varphi$  and a pseudoscalar axion  $\chi$ .<sup>5</sup> Its Lagrangian is

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{2}{\kappa^2}R + \frac{1}{\kappa^2}\left(\partial_\mu\varphi\partial^\mu\varphi + e^{2\varphi}\partial_\mu\chi\partial^\mu\chi\right),\tag{4.1}$$

where  $e = \sqrt{-g}$ , and g is the determinant of the metric (not to be confused with the gauge coupling constant). The gravitational coupling  $\kappa$  is made explicit here, but in the remaining part of this section we set  $\kappa = 2.6$ 

The SU(4)-singlet part of the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Lagrangian may be more compactly expressed using the complex scalar field  $\tau$ ,

$$\tau = \chi + ie^{-\varphi},\tag{4.2}$$

giving

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{R}{2} + \frac{\partial_{\mu}\bar{\tau}\partial^{\mu}\tau}{4(\operatorname{Im}\tau)^{2}}.$$
(4.3)

Although the origin of this four-dimensional field is different, the way  $\tau$  appears in the Lagrangian should be familiar from the ten-dimensional effective actions of string theory [150].

# 4.1 Covariant SU(1,1)/U(1) formulation

It is well-known that the scalar sector of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  supergravity (4.3) realizes a global nonlinear  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R})\cong\mathrm{SU}(1,1)$  symmetry:

$$\tau \to \frac{a\tau + b}{c\tau + d}, \qquad \det \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} = 1, \qquad a, b, c, d \in \mathbb{R}.$$
 (4.4)

Any value of  $\tau$  is also invariant under a U(1) stabilizer subgroup (which also acts on the additional matter content in the theory), so one typically regards  $\tau$  as living in an SU(1,1)/U(1) coset space.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The four-dimensional axion  $\chi$  emerges from the *D*-dimensional antisymmetric  $B_{\mu\nu}$  tensor as  $H_{\mu\nu\rho} = \frac{i}{2}e^{\kappa\varphi}e\epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}\partial^{\sigma}\chi$ , where  $H_{\mu\nu\rho} = \nabla_{\mu}B_{\nu\rho} + \text{cyclic}$  is the curvature of  $B_{\mu\nu}$  (see e.g. ref. [148]).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>With respect to the complete  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Lagrangian given in ref. [149] we set  $K=\frac{1}{2}$ .

As the SU(1,1) symmetry is an important feature of the theories considered in this paper, it would be advantageous to make it act linearly on the fields. Such a linear realization is achieved by moving to the covariant formulation. We introduce a doublet of complex scalars  $\phi^{\alpha}$  ( $\alpha = 1, 2$ ), subject to constraints

$$\phi^{\alpha}\phi_{\alpha} = 1, \qquad \phi_1 = \bar{\phi}^1, \qquad \phi_2 = -\bar{\phi}^2.$$
 (4.5)

The linear action of  $U \in SU(1,1)$  on these scalars is simply  $\phi'^{\alpha} = U^{\alpha}{}_{\beta}\phi^{\beta}$ . Meanwhile, the U(1) stabilizer is promoted to a local symmetry, acting on the scalars with weight 1, i.e.  $\phi^{\alpha} \to e^{i\lambda_A(x)}\phi^{\alpha}$ . To write down U(1)-covariant derivatives  $\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}$  we use a composite gauge field  $a_{\mu} = i\phi^{\alpha}\partial_{\mu}\phi_{\alpha}$ —so, for instance,  $\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\phi^{\alpha} = (\partial_{\mu} - ia_{\mu})\phi^{\alpha}$  also transforms with weight 1. Finally, we define the SU(1,1)/U(1) coset fields

$$P_{\mu} = \phi^{\alpha} \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} \tilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \phi^{\beta}, \qquad \bar{P}_{\mu} = -\phi_{\alpha} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \tilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \phi_{\beta}, \tag{4.6}$$

with  $\epsilon_{12} = \epsilon^{12} = 1$ . These are invariant under SU(1,1) and carry U(1) weights +2 and -2 respectively. In terms of them, the SU(4)-singlet part of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  Einstein supergravity Lagrangian is simply

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{R}{2} + P \cdot \bar{P}. \tag{4.7}$$

Of course, these constrained scalars are unsuitable for scattering. So we parametrize them in terms of unconstrained scalars, and the covariant formulation gives us flexibility in how we do this. For instance, the U(1) gauge choice  $\text{Im}(\phi^1 + \phi^2) = 0$  can be parametrized as [151]

$$\phi^{1} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\text{Im}\,\tau}}(1 - i\tau), \qquad \phi^{2} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\text{Im}\,\tau}}(1 + i\tau), \qquad \tau = i\frac{\phi^{1} - \phi^{2}}{\phi^{1} + \phi^{2}}, \tag{4.8}$$

which solves  $\phi^{\alpha}\phi_{\alpha}=1$ . Via the definitions of  $P_{\mu}$  and  $a_{\mu}$  given above this implies

$$P_{\mu} = \frac{i\partial_{\mu}\tau}{2\operatorname{Im}\tau} = \frac{1}{2}(\partial_{\mu}\varphi + ie^{\varphi}\partial_{\mu}\chi), \qquad a_{\mu} = -\frac{\partial_{\mu}(\tau + \bar{\tau})}{4\operatorname{Im}\tau} = -\frac{1}{2}e^{\varphi}\partial_{\mu}\chi, \tag{4.9}$$

thereby confirming that the two versions of the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  supergravity Lagrangian (4.3) and (4.7) are equivalent.

Since  $\tau$  should be perturbatively expanded around the point  $\langle \tau \rangle = i$ , it is somewhat inconvenient to consider amplitudes in terms of this field. Following ref. [6], an alternative useful gauge fixing is the reality condition  $\phi^1 = \phi_1$ , parametrized as

$$\phi^1 = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |C|^2}}, \qquad \phi^2 = -\frac{C}{\sqrt{1 - |C|^2}}, \qquad C = -\frac{\phi^2}{\phi^1}.$$
 (4.10)

In this case, one can easily show that

$$P_{\mu} = -\frac{\partial_{\mu}C}{1 - |C|^2}, \qquad a_{\mu} = \frac{\text{Im}(C\partial_{\mu}\bar{C})}{1 - |C|^2}.$$
 (4.11)

Notice that these expressions for  $P_{\mu}$  and  $a_{\mu}$  do not equal the ones given above in terms of  $\tau$  (4.9); the former are obtained from the latter via the U(1) transformation [152]

$$P_{\mu} \to e^{2i\theta} P_{\mu}, \qquad a_{\mu} \to a_{\mu} + \partial_{\mu}\theta, \qquad \theta = \frac{1}{2i} \log\left(\frac{1 - i\tau}{1 + i\bar{\tau}}\right).$$
 (4.12)

C transforms non-linearly under SU(1,1), and the local U(1) symmetry is broken to a global, chiral U(1) under which C has a charge of 2.

### 4.2 Double copy structure

With the parametrization choice (4.11), the SU(4)-singlet part of the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  supergravity Lagrangian (4.7) becomes

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{R}{2} + \frac{\partial_{\mu}\bar{C}\partial^{\mu}C}{(1-|C|^{2})^{2}}.$$
(4.13)

Using this Lagrangian as a starting point, amplitude calculations involving gravitons and scalars are, in principle, straightforward. One simply expands  $g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + \kappa h_{\mu\nu}$  and reads off interaction vertices and propagators in the usual way (see e.g. ref. [153]). The denominator involving C expands to give an infinite tower of interactions with itself, its conjugate  $\bar{C}$ , and the graviton  $h_{\mu\nu}$  field.

As is well known, and as we have confirmed by direct calculations, the resulting graviton-scalar tree amplitudes coincide with those computed from the double copy [21, 154]:

$$(\mathcal{N} = 0, 1, 2, 4 \text{ Einstein SG}) = \text{YM} \otimes (\mathcal{N} = 0, 1, 2, 4 \text{ SYM}).$$
 (4.14)

Here the  $\mathcal{N} < 4$  supergravity theories are non-pure, in the sense that they have additional complex matter multiplets where the scalars C,  $\bar{C}$  are the top and bottom components, respectively. As should be familiar from the  $\mathcal{N}=0$  case of the double copy, we can identify the linearized on-shell dilaton  $\varphi$  and axion  $\chi$  states with symmetric and antisymmetric combinations of on-shell gluon states, respectively,

$$\varphi = -A^+ \otimes A^- - A^- \otimes A^+, \qquad i\chi = A^+ \otimes A^- - A^- \otimes A^+. \tag{4.15}$$

Using the non-linear expressions for  $\tau$  and C in terms of  $\phi^{\alpha}$  (eqs. (4.8) and (4.10) respectively), one can express C in terms of  $\varphi$  and  $\chi$ :

$$C = -\frac{1+i\tau}{1-i\tau} = -\frac{1-e^{-\varphi}+i\chi}{1+e^{-\varphi}-i\chi} = -\frac{1}{2}(\varphi+i\chi) + \cdots.$$
 (4.16)

Therefore, at the linearized on-shell level one can also identify

$$C = A^- \otimes A^+, \qquad \bar{C} = A^+ \otimes A^-, \tag{4.17}$$

which justifies our use of the C and  $\bar{C}$  states in the  $\mathcal{H}^-$  and  $\mathcal{H}^+$  multiplets (3.8) respectively.

We mentioned earlier that C has a U(1) charge of 2. The U(1) charges of other states in the  $\mathcal{H}^+$  and  $\mathcal{H}^-$  multiplets are given by the difference of their helicities on the two sides of the double copy:  $q_{\mathrm{U}(1)} = h(\mathrm{SYM}) - h(\mathrm{YM})$ . When computing tree-level amplitudes this symmetry is useful — for instance, it explains the decoupling of the scalars in pure-graviton tree amplitudes. Since the work of Marcus [155], it is known that the U(1) symmetry of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity is anomalous at the quantum level (see refs. [154, 156, 157] for studies of the anomaly from the double-copy perspective). U(1) symmetry breaking is also an important feature of non-minimal conformal supergravities, where it happens already at tree level [125].

# 4.3 Coupling to vector multiplets

Before proceeding to conformal gravity we review the coupling of additional  $\mathcal{N}=4$  vector multiplets to Einstein supergravity. With a vector multiplet that transforms in the adjoint of a gauge group  $\tilde{G}$ , the Lagrangian (4.7) generalizes to that of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein-Yang-Mills (EYM) supergravity. The SU(4)-singlet part is

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{R}{2} + P \cdot \bar{P} - \frac{1}{4} \left[ i\bar{\tau} (F_{\mu\nu}^{+,A})^2 - i\tau (F_{\mu\nu}^{-,A})^2 \right], \tag{4.18}$$

where we have introduced the (anti-)self-dual part of the Yang-Mills field strength

$$F_{\mu\nu}^{\pm,A} = \frac{1}{2} \left( F_{\mu\nu}^A \pm \tilde{F}_{\mu\nu}^A \right), \qquad \tilde{F}_{\mu\nu}^A = \frac{i}{2} e \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} F^{\rho\sigma,A}. \tag{4.19}$$

Here  $F_{\mu\nu}^A = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu}^A - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}^A + \lambda \hat{f}^{ABC}A_{\mu}^B A_{\nu}^C$ , and  $\lambda$  is the coupling constant that also appears in the deformed  $(DF)^2$  theory (3.13). Writing the EYM Lagrangian explicitly in terms of the dilaton  $\varphi$  and axion  $\chi$ , it becomes

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{R}{2} + \frac{1}{4} \left( \partial_{\mu}\varphi \partial^{\mu}\varphi + e^{2\varphi}\partial_{\mu}\chi \partial^{\mu}\chi - e^{-\varphi}F^{A}_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu,A} - i\chi F^{A}_{\mu\nu}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu,A} \right). \tag{4.20}$$

The MHV single-trace amplitudes — coefficient of  $\lambda^{n-k-1} \text{Tr}(T^{A_k} \cdots T^{A_n})$  — in this theory admit a simple form.<sup>7</sup> If two or more external states belong to the  $\mathcal{H}^-$  multiplet (3.8) then the amplitudes vanish. Otherwise [41, 158, 159]

$$M_n(\mathcal{H}_1^+ \cdots \mathcal{H}_{k-2}^+ \mathcal{H}_{k-1}^\pm \mathcal{V}_k \cdots \mathcal{V}_n) = i \left(-1\right)^{k-1} \frac{\delta^8(Q)}{\langle k, k+1 \rangle \cdots \langle nk \rangle} \det\left(\Phi^+\right), \tag{4.21}$$

where  $\Phi^+$  is the (k-2)- or (k-1)-dimensional Hodges' matrix [160, 161], implemented on the  $\mathcal{H}^+$  states as

$$(\Phi^{+})_{i}^{j} = -\frac{[ij]}{\langle ij \rangle} \quad \text{for } i \neq j, \qquad (\Phi^{+})_{i}^{i} = \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^{n} \frac{[ij]\langle jx \rangle \langle jy \rangle}{\langle ij \rangle \langle ix \rangle \langle iy \rangle}. \tag{4.22}$$

By taking only the diagonal elements of Hodges' matrix and setting q=x=y one precisely reproduces the factor in the Berkovits-Witten amplitude (3.11) associated with the  $\mathcal{H}^+$  states. The MHV-sector double-trace amplitudes — coefficient of  $\lambda^{n-4} \text{Tr}(T^{A_1} \cdots T^{A_{r-1}}) \text{Tr}(T^{A_r} \cdots T^{A_n})$  — are given by [162]

$$M_n(\mathcal{V}_1 \cdots \mathcal{V}_{r-1} | \mathcal{V}_r \cdots \mathcal{V}_n) = -\frac{i p_{r,n}^2 \delta^8(Q)}{\langle 12 \rangle \cdots \langle r-1, 1 \rangle \langle r, r+1 \rangle \cdots \langle nr \rangle}, \tag{4.23}$$

and  $p_{i,j} = p_i + p_{i+1} + \dots + p_j$ .

As mentioned in section 3.3, these amplitudes admit a double copy construction from the YM +  $\phi^3$  theory defined by the Lagrangian (3.14). We have checked the MHV-sector single-trace (4.21) and double-trace (4.23) amplitudes by explicit calculation from the EYM Lagrangian (4.18) for a variety of external states including scalars, gravitons and gluons. We have also checked the single-, double-, and triple-trace sectors of the six-point NMHV amplitude  $M_6(A^+, A^+, A^-, A^-, A^-, A^-)$  by comparison with the double copy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>When writing color-stripped amplitudes we ignore an overall factor of  $\sqrt{2}$  for each gluon leg.

### 5 Minimal conformal supergravity

In this section we explore scattering amplitudes in minimal conformal supergravity. We show that the amplitudes admit a double-copy construction from a truncation of the  $(DF)^2$  theory reviewed in section 3.1, which we therefore refer to as minimal  $(DF)^2$  theory. In general, we will consider mass-deformed versions of these theories, and thus the proper theories are obtained in the  $m \to 0$  limit. By analogy to the four-derivative toy model discussed in section 2.4, the four-derivative equations of motion in these theories are automatically solved by classical solutions to Yang-Mills and Einstein supergravity, respectively. Hence their tree amplitudes for planewave states vanish for m = 0, and are equal (up to a factor of  $m^2$ ) to their two-derivative counterparts for finite m. The vanishing of planewave amplitudes in minimal conformal supergravity follows from an argument by Maldacena [128], which was later elaborated on in refs. [129–131].

# 5.1 Minimal $(DF)^2$ theory

We define the minimal  $(DF)^2$  theory to consist solely of the kinetic term  $(D_{\mu}F^{\mu\nu,a})^2$  from the Lagrangian (3.2). However, it is convenient to introduce the Yang-Mills term from the very beginning, thus the mass-deformed minimal theory has the Lagrangian<sup>8</sup>

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{2} \left( D_{\mu} F^{\mu\nu,a} \right)^2 - \frac{m^2}{4} (F^a_{\mu\nu})^2 \,. \tag{5.1}$$

We note that the classical equations of motion,

$$D_{\lambda}D^{\lambda}D_{\rho}F^{\rho\mu,a} - D_{\lambda}D^{\mu}D_{\rho}F^{\rho\lambda,a} + [D^{\mu}, D^{\lambda}]D^{\rho}F^{a}_{\rho\lambda} + m^{2}D_{\rho}F^{\rho\mu,a} = 0, \qquad (5.2)$$

are solved by the Yang-Mills equations  $D_{\mu}F^{\mu\nu,a}=0$ . The situation is therefore completely analogous to the scalar toy model in section 2.4. Tree amplitudes involving physical gluons  $A^+$  and  $A^-$  in the mass-deformed theory are proportional to those of ordinary Yang-Mills theory,

$$A_n^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = m^2 A_n^{(2)}(1,2,\ldots,n),$$
 (5.3)

implying that they vanish identically in the minimal  $(DF)^2$  theory  $(m \to 0)$ . We remind the reader that the superscripts are used to distinguish the four- and two-derivative theories. Also, tree amplitudes involving a single non-planewave state are given by

$$A_n^{(4)}(\tilde{1}, 2, \dots, n) = -A_n^{(2)}(1, 2, \dots, n),$$
 (5.4)

and thus there exist non-vanishing amplitudes in the  $m \to 0$  limit.

A minor difference compared to the scalar toy model is gauge fixing. It is convenient to use Lorenz gauge  $\partial^{\mu}A^{a}_{\mu}=0$  in both the two- and four-derivative theories. In the latter case, the gauge-fixing term is  $\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{GF}}=-\frac{1}{2}(\partial_{\mu}A^{\mu,a})(\Box+m^{2})(\partial_{\nu}A^{\nu,a})$ , which gives a simple propagator,

$$A^{\mu,a} - \bigcap_{p} A^{\nu,b} = \frac{i \eta^{\mu\nu} \delta^{ab}}{p^2 (p^2 - m^2)}.$$
 (5.5)

This works equally well when m=0, in which case the propagator is  $i\eta^{\mu\nu}\delta^{ab}/p^4$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Up to an overall  $m^2$  factor, this is the Lee-Wick theory [8, 9] considered in ref. [10].

### 5.2 Weyl gravity

The simplest four-dimensional conformal gravity is the pure Weyl theory. Including an Einstein-Hilbert term from the start gives the mass-deformed Weyl theory,

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{\varkappa^2}(W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2 - \frac{2}{\varkappa^2}m^2R,$$
 (5.6)

where  $\varkappa$  is a dimensionless coupling.<sup>9</sup> For simplicity, from now on we set  $\varkappa = 2$ . The four-dimensional Weyl tensor, and its square, are expressed as

$$W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + g_{\nu[\rho}R_{\sigma]\mu} - g_{\mu[\rho}R_{\sigma]\nu} + \frac{1}{3}g_{\mu[\rho}g_{\sigma]\nu}R,$$

$$(W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2 = (R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2 - 2(R_{\mu\nu})^2 + \frac{1}{3}R^2 = 2(R_{\mu\nu})^2 - \frac{2}{3}R^2 + GB,$$
(5.7)

where GB is the topological Gauss-Bonnet term. Using that the Weyl tensor with one raised index  $W^{\mu}_{\nu\rho\sigma}$  is invariant under dilatations  $g_{\mu\nu} \to e^{-2\lambda_D(x)}g_{\mu\nu}$ , it follows that the massless theory has local scale symmetry.

A graviton field is obtained by considering the metric perturbation  $g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + \varkappa h_{\mu\nu}$  (instead of  $\kappa$  as we used earlier). The equations of motion are  $B_{\mu\nu} + m^2 R_{\mu\nu} = 0$ , where the Bach tensor  $B_{\mu\nu}$  is

$$B_{\mu\nu} = -(2\nabla^{\rho}\nabla^{\sigma} + R^{\rho\sigma})W_{\rho\mu\nu\sigma}$$

$$= -2\nabla^{\rho}\nabla_{(\mu}R_{\nu)\rho} + \Box R_{\mu\nu} + \frac{2}{3}\nabla_{\mu}\nabla_{\nu}R - \frac{1}{6}g_{\mu\nu}\Box R$$

$$+ 2R_{\rho\mu}R^{\rho}{}_{\nu} - \frac{2}{3}R_{\mu\nu}R - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}\left((R_{\rho\lambda})^{2} - \frac{1}{3}R^{2}\right).$$
(5.8)

Any solution to the vacuum Einstein equations  $R_{\mu\nu} = 0$  is also a solution to these equations of motion. Therefore, as before, the following tree amplitudes of the four-derivative mass-deformed Weyl theory are related to those of Einstein gravity:

$$M_n^{(4)}(1,2,\ldots,n) = m^2 M_n^{(2)}(1,2,\ldots,n), \quad M_n^{(4)}(\tilde{1},2,\ldots,n) = -M_n^{(2)}(1,2,\ldots,n).$$
 (5.9)

This is strikingly analogous to Maldacena's argument on the relation between conformal gravity and Einstein gravity amplitudes [128]; however, he considered curved AdS space where the scale was provided by  $\Lambda_{AdS}$  instead of  $m^2$ . The vanishing of planewave amplitudes in flat-space conformal gravity follows either way in the limits  $\Lambda_{AdS}$ ,  $m^2 \to 0$  [129–131].<sup>10</sup>

A final remark regarding the  $m^2 \to 0$  limit: while one counts 2 + 5 = 7 on-shell states in the massive theory (massless + massive gravitons), the massless Weyl theory has 6 = 2 + 2 + 2 states (planewave + non-planewave gravitons + photons) since a scalar

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Note that the ordinary gravitational coupling is given by  $\kappa = \varkappa/m$ , and for  $\varkappa = \mathcal{O}(1)$  the Planck mass can be identified with m.

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$ An alternative argument, following 't Hooft and Veltman's classic work [163] (see also [164]), is that  $(R_{\mu\nu})^2$  and  $R^2$  terms can be removed by a field redefinition  $g_{\mu\nu} \to g_{\mu\nu} + aR_{\mu\nu} + bg_{\mu\nu}R$ , thus  $(W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2 \sim \text{GB}$  vanishes in four dimensions. Note, however, this argument assumes that the Einstein-Hilbert term  $m^2R$  is nonzero which makes it somewhat suspicious in the  $m^2 \to 0$  limit.

should decouple due to the enhanced local scale symmetry [1]. One might question the smoothness of the  $m \to 0$  limit since the propagator typically has  $1/m^2$  poles; however, we have confirmed by explicit calculation that the amplitudes obtained using either the m = 0 or  $m \to 0$  prescriptions are identical. This point is further discussed in appendix A.

# 5.3 Minimal conformal supergravity

In extending the discussion to conformal supergravity amplitudes, we seek a bosonic extension to the Weyl Lagrangian (5.6) which originates from the SU(4)-singlet part of minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity. Following Fradkin and Tseytlin's classification [125], minimal conformal supergravity is defined as possessing both the global SU(1,1) symmetry acting on the scalars  $\phi^{\alpha}$  and the local U(1) symmetry acting also on other fields. Nonminimal theories, which we will discuss in section 6, break both symmetries. All dependence on  $\phi^{\alpha}$  in the minimal theory should therefore be through the coset field  $P^{\mu}$  and the U(1)-covariant derivative  $\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}$ . Given also that the Lagrangian should be of the four-derivative type and have local scale invariance, the only allowed SU(4)-singlet combinations are

$$(W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2$$
,  $\bar{P}^{\mu}\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\tilde{\nabla}_{\nu}P^{\nu} + 2\left(R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{3}g_{\mu\nu}R\right)\bar{P}^{\mu}P^{\nu}$ ,  $P^2\bar{P}^2$ ,  $(P\cdot\bar{P})^2$ ,  $(5.10)$ 

where total derivatives and the Gauss-Bonnet term are excluded.

As the U(1) symmetry decouples the scalars from tree-level graviton amplitudes, our discussion of the Weyl theory tells us that the pure-graviton superconformal amplitudes are given by  $m^2$  times their Einstein supergravity counterparts. For this to generalize to the full physical planewave spectrum of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity — the same  $\mathcal{H}^{\pm}$  multiplets as appeared in  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity (3.8) — we require the equations of motion for Einstein supergravity to imply those of the conformal theory. In the SU(4)-singlet sector, the former are

$$R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}R = T_{\mu\nu}^{(2)}, \qquad \tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}P^{\mu} = 0,$$
 (5.11)

and the stress-energy tensor is

$$T_{\mu\nu}^{(2)} = \frac{2}{e} \frac{\delta(eP \cdot \bar{P})}{\delta g^{\mu\nu}} = 2P_{(\mu}\bar{P}_{\nu)} - g_{\mu\nu}P \cdot \bar{P}.$$
 (5.12)

This allows us to make an ansatz for the superconformal Lagrangian using the terms in (5.10), and fix coefficients by examining the resulting equations of motion.

Doing so, we find that the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  minimal conformal supergravity theory has the following SU(4)-singlet sector Lagrangian:

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4}(W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2 + \bar{P}^{\mu}\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\tilde{\nabla}_{\nu}P^{\nu} + 2(R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{3}g_{\mu\nu}R)\bar{P}^{\mu}P^{\nu} - P^2\bar{P}^2 - \frac{1}{3}(P\cdot\bar{P})^2 + m^2\left(-\frac{R}{2} + P\cdot\bar{P}\right),$$
(5.13)

where we have introduced a mass deformation by the Einstein supergravity terms (4.7) from the very beginning. The resulting equations of motion are

$$B_{\mu\nu} + m^2 \left( R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} g_{\mu\nu} R \right) = T_{\mu\nu}^{(4)},$$
 (5.14a)

$$(\tilde{\nabla}^2 + m^2 - 4P \cdot \bar{P})\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}P^{\mu} = 0. \tag{5.14b}$$

The scalar equation is clearly implied by  $\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}P^{\mu}=0$ . Showing that the graviton equation is also solved automatically is more involved. The stress tensor is

$$\begin{split} T_{\mu\nu}^{(4)} &= m^2 T_{\mu\nu}^{(2)} - 2(\tilde{\nabla}_{(\mu} P_{\nu)} \tilde{\nabla}_{\rho} \bar{P}^{\rho} + \text{h.c.}) + g_{\mu\nu} (\tilde{\nabla}_{\rho} P^{\rho}) (\tilde{\nabla}_{\lambda} \bar{P}^{\lambda}) \\ &- 2 \left( \nabla^{\rho} \nabla_{\mu} P_{(\rho} \bar{P}_{\nu)} + \nabla^{\rho} \nabla_{\nu} P_{(\rho} \bar{P}_{\mu)} \right) + 2 \Box P_{(\mu} \bar{P}_{\nu)} + \frac{4}{3} \nabla_{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} (P \cdot \bar{P}) \\ &- \frac{1}{3} g_{\mu\nu} \Box (P \cdot \bar{P}) + g_{\mu\nu} \left[ 2 \nabla^{\rho} \nabla^{\lambda} P_{(\rho} \bar{P}_{\lambda)} - \Box (P \cdot \bar{P}) \right] \\ &+ 4 g^{\rho\lambda} \left[ (R_{\mu\rho} - 2 P_{(\mu} \bar{P}_{\rho)}) P_{(\lambda} \bar{P}_{\nu)} + P_{(\mu} \bar{P}_{\rho)} R_{\lambda\nu} \right] \\ &- \frac{4}{3} \left[ (R - 2 P \cdot \bar{P}) P_{(\mu} \bar{P}_{\nu)} + R_{\mu\nu} (P \cdot \bar{P}) \right] \\ &- 2 g_{\mu\nu} \left[ (R_{\rho\lambda} - P_{(\rho} \bar{P}_{\lambda)}) P^{(\rho} \bar{P}^{\lambda)} - \frac{P \cdot \bar{P}}{3} (R - P \cdot \bar{P}) \right] \,. \end{split}$$

$$(5.15)$$

A helpful first step is to re-express the gravitational equation given in eq. (5.11) as  $R_{\mu\nu} = 2P_{(\mu}\bar{P}_{\nu)}$  and  $R = 2P \cdot \bar{P}$ . On support of these relations,  $T_{\mu\nu}^{(4)}$  then reduces to

$$T_{\mu\nu}^{(4)} = m^2 T_{\mu\nu}^{(2)} + B_{\mu\nu} \,. \tag{5.16}$$

So the four-derivative gravitational equation of motions (5.14a) are indeed solved by the two-derivative counterparts.

As a final confirmation of this Lagrangian we compare it with the bosonic part of the action constructed by Ciceri and Sahoo for the same theory [165]. This version of the action contains additional gauge fields associated with the symmetries of the conformal group, which allow the full conformal symmetry (including conformal boosts) to be realized covariantly. As they do not correspond to physical states we remove them either by integration or gauge fixing — for full details, see appendix B.

The double copy structure of the amplitudes of minimal conformal gravity is inherited from the two-derivative theories, and follows the usual pattern for different degrees of supersymmetry,<sup>11</sup>

$$(\mathcal{N} = 0, 1, 2, 4 \text{ min.CSG}) = (\text{min.}(DF)^2) \otimes (\mathcal{N} = 0, 1, 2, 4 \text{ SYM}).$$
 (5.17)

Given that amplitudes involving planewave states vanish in both minimal  $(DF)^2$  and minimal conformal (super)gravity the relation is trivially satisfied in this case. A less trivial confirmation is that this double copy also works when one external state is taken as a non-planewave mode. This works because the minimal  $(DF)^2$  and minimal conformal supergravity amplitudes are proportional to the ordinary Yang-Mills and Einstein supergravity

 $<sup>^{11}</sup>$ Note that this double-copy identification is for the four-dimensional theories. For D > 4 the Gauss-Bonnet term needs to be accounted for, which may alter the details.

amplitudes, which obey the color-kinematics duality and the double copy, respectively. We leave further confirmation of the minimal-theory double copy to future work.

### 6 Non-minimal conformal supergravity

We now proceed to the Lagrangian description of non-minimal conformal supergravities, and their associated scattering amplitudes. The bosonic parts of the complete class of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  supersymmetric Lagrangians were recently constructed by Butter, Ciceri, de Wit and Sahoo [127]. The SU(4)-singlet part of their Lagrangian is

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{\mathcal{F}}{2} \left[ \frac{1}{2} (W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{+})^{2} - \bar{P}^{\mu} \tilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \tilde{\nabla}_{\nu} P^{\nu} - 2(R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{3} g_{\mu\nu} R) \bar{P}^{\mu} P^{\nu} + P^{2} \bar{P}^{2} + \frac{1}{3} (P \cdot \bar{P})^{2} \right] + \text{h.c.}.$$

$$(6.1)$$

The different conformal supergravities are encoded in terms of the zeroth-degree homogeneous free function  $\mathcal{F}(\phi_{\alpha})$ . The SU(1,1)/U(1) coset field  $P_{\mu}$  and U(1)-covariant derivative  $\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}$  were introduced in section 4.1. The (anti-)self-dual part of the Weyl tensor is defined as

$$W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{\pm} = \frac{1}{2} \left( W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \pm \tilde{W}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \right), \qquad \tilde{W}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{i}{2} e \epsilon_{\mu\nu\kappa\lambda} W^{\kappa\lambda}_{\rho\sigma}, \tag{6.2}$$

where  $W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$  was given in eq. (5.7). In this case, rather than construct an ansatz, we obtained the above Lagrangian directly from ref. [127] by eliminating additional gauge fields associated with conformal symmetries — for details, see appendix B.2.

The scalar function  $\mathcal{F}$  is of primary interest to us,  $\mathcal{F}=1$  corresponding to the already-discussed minimal theory for which all planewave tree-level amplitudes vanish (for m=0). For non-minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravities the presence of  $\mathcal{F}$  breaks the  $\mathrm{SU}(1,1)\times\mathrm{U}(1)$  symmetry and allows for non-vanishing planewave amplitudes. Using the parametrization of  $\phi^{\alpha}$  in terms of C (4.10), we notice that any choice of  $\mathcal{F}$  that is solely dependent on  $\bar{C}=\phi_2/\phi_1$  (or, alternatively, dependent on  $\bar{\tau}$ ) is a zeroth-degree homogeneous function as required. Our main focus is

$$\mathcal{F} = i\bar{\tau},\tag{6.3}$$

for which we observe that the tree-level amplitudes match those of the Berkovits-Witten theory (3.11).<sup>12</sup> However, before discussing this case in more detail we make some remarks about amplitudes for arbitrary  $\mathcal{F}$ .

# 6.1 Generic non-minimal amplitudes

Given that  $\mathcal{F}$  may be considered a function of only  $\overline{C}$ , and that for sensible perturbations around C=0 it should also be analytic at the origin, we define it as a series expansion:

$$\mathcal{F}(\bar{C}) = 1 - 2\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{f_j}{j!} \bar{C}^j.$$
 (6.4)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>See also ref. [123] where the conformal anomaly of the Berkovits-Witten theory was analyzed using the Lagrangian of ref. [127].

Different theories are classified by the constants  $f_j$ . As all terms inside the square brackets of the non-minimal Lagrangian (6.1) are at least quadratic in the fields, both the scalar and graviton propagators are unaffected by the  $f_j$ . Therefore, the propagators and onshell states of the different non-minimal conformal supergravities matches that of minimal theory, which, as we explained in section 5.1, for physical planewave states matches that of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity (3.8). Our gauge fixing procedure and resulting propagators are described in full generality in appendix A.

The dependence on  $\mathcal{F}$  in the conformal supergravities is through the interactions. When  $\mathcal{F} \neq 1$  the equations of motion for Einstein supergravity (5.11) no longer imply those of the conformal theory. Therefore, tree-level conformal supergravity amplitudes with physical planewave states are generally not proportional to those of Einstein supergravity, hence they do not vanish. Henceforth we focus only on the planewave states. The nontrivial amplitudes from the non-minimal Lagrangian (6.1) can be calculated from Feynman diagrams. However, obtaining tree-level amplitudes from solutions to the classical equations of motion is better. Berends-Giele recursion [139] is our main tool for checking the amplitudes discussed in this and other sections.

At three points only the three-scalar and two-graviton-one-scalar vertices are modified with respect to the minimal theory. The three-scalar amplitudes are, however, still required to be zero due to the three-point kinematics  $p_i \cdot p_j = 0$ . The only non-zero three-point amplitudes are therefore

$$M_3(h^{--}, h^{--}, C) = i f_1 \langle 12 \rangle^4, \qquad M_3(h^{++}, h^{++}, \bar{C}) = i f_1 [12]^4.$$
 (6.5)

For generic  $f_1 \neq 0$  these amplitudes clearly violate the U(1) symmetry, as the scalar carries U(1) charge. The amplitudes can be supersymmetrized to capture the full  $\mathcal{N}=4$  content; the MHV amplitude takes the form  $M_3(\mathcal{H}_1^-\mathcal{H}_2^-\mathcal{H}_3^-)=if_1\delta^8(Q)$ .

Proceeding to n-point amplitudes, the Feynman vertices that are needed can only receive contributions from coefficients up to  $f_{n-2}$ , which itself first appears in the 2-graviton-(n-2)-scalar and n-scalar vertices. Although the resulting amplitudes are more complicated, we can identify certain patterns by restricting the external states. For instance, in the MHV sector if all external states are restricted to the  $\mathcal{H}^-$  multiplet (3.8) then one can show that the amplitudes have no poles. They may be expressed simply as

$$M_n(\mathcal{H}_1^- \mathcal{H}_2^- \cdots \mathcal{H}_n^-) = iS_{n-2}\delta^8(Q), \tag{6.6}$$

where  $S_n(f_j)$  is a constant function of  $f_j$  for us to determine.

We have checked by explicit calculation that

$$M_3(h^{--}, h^{--}, C) = if_1\langle 12\rangle^4,$$
 (6.7a)

$$M_4(h^{--}, h^{--}, C, C) = i(f_2 + 3f_1^2)\langle 12 \rangle^4,$$
 (6.7b)

$$M_5(h^{--}, h^{--}, C, C, C) = i(f_3 + 10f_1f_2 + 15f_1^3)\langle 12 \rangle^4,$$
 (6.7c)

$$M_6(h^{--}, h^{--}, C, C, C, C) = i(f_4 + 10f_2^2 + 15f_1f_3 + 105f_1^2f_2 + 105f_1^4)\langle 12 \rangle^4.$$
 (6.7d)

The numerical coefficients are clearly combinatoric factors — for instance, the coefficient of  $f_1f_2$  in the five-point amplitude is  $10 = 5!/(2! \times 3!)$ , which counts the number of five-point diagrams involving a three- and a four-point vertex ( $f_1$  is associated with the former

and  $f_2$  with the latter). A recursive formula for  $S_n$  generalizes this pattern to arbitrary multiplicity,

$$\frac{S_n}{(n+1)!} = \sum_{j=1}^n f_j \sum_{\substack{i_1, \dots, i_{n-1} \\ n=j+\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} i_k k}} \frac{1}{(j+1-\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} i_k)! i_1! \cdots i_{n-1}!} \left(\frac{S_1}{2!}\right)^{i_1} \cdots \left(\frac{S_{n-1}}{n!}\right)^{i_{n-1}}, \quad (6.8)$$

where the recursion starts from  $S_0 = 1$ .

The same pattern also applies when one external state belongs to  $\mathcal{H}^+$  in the MHV sector. By checking (n-1)-scalar one-graviton amplitudes up to seven points and (n-3)-scalar three-graviton amplitudes up to five points we have confirmed that

$$M_n(\mathcal{H}_1^+ \mathcal{H}_2^- \cdots \mathcal{H}_n^-) = -iS_{n-3}\delta^8(Q) \sum_{i=2}^n \frac{[1i]\langle iq \rangle^2}{\langle 1i \rangle \langle 1q \rangle^2}, \qquad n \ge 4.$$
 (6.9)

The amplitudes reduce to those of the all-minus sector (6.7) in the soft limit  $p_1 \to 0$ , in which case the extra kinematic function has the interpretation of a soft factor. This agrees with the BCFW-inspired soft factor of ref. [166]; similar arguments using these soft factors have been used to calculate anomalous one-loop  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity amplitudes [154, 157].

### 6.2 The Berkovits-Witten theory

We remarked earlier that  $\mathcal{F} = i\bar{\tau}$  gives rise to a theory whose MHV amplitudes match those of the Berkovits-Witten twistor string (3.11). Using the generic all-minus amplitudes found in the previous subsection, this is easily confirmed. Comparing the expansion of  $\mathcal{F}$  (6.4) with

$$i\bar{\tau} = \frac{1+\bar{C}}{1-\bar{C}} = 1+2\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \bar{C}^j,$$
 (6.10)

we find that  $f_j = -j!$ . In this case  $S_n = (-1)^n$ , so as expected the all-minus amplitudes are  $M_n = i(-1)^n \delta^8(Q)$ . The one-plus amplitudes also agree: in the *n*-point expression (6.9) we recognize the helicity-dependent soft function as coming from the Berkovits-Witten formula (3.11). Given that at *n* points we uniquely fix  $f_{n-2}$  using the all-minus sector, the identification  $\mathcal{F} = i\bar{\tau}$  is complete.

Using numerical Berends-Giele recursion we have explicitly checked this for a wide variety of scalar-graviton amplitudes up to n=7, including  $M_6(C,C,\bar{C},\bar{C},\bar{C})$ . While this NMHV amplitude is not predicted by the Berkovits-Witten formula, we have compared it with NMHV amplitudes coming from the double copy  $(DF)^2 \otimes YM$ . This provides nontrivial evidence for the validity of this double-copy construction for a wider class of amplitudes than those considered by Berkovits and Witten.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>This numeric check was made against both the  $(DF)^2$  Lagrangian of ref. [11] and the  $(DF)^2$  CHY integrand of ref. [33]. Ref. [167] provides a toolkit for the evaluation of such amplitudes in the CHY framework.

# 6.3 The mass-deformed theory

When studying minimal conformal supergravity we found it helpful to deform the theory by a massive component proportional to the Einstein supergravity action, thus realizing the ghost-like particles as massive states by breaking scale symmetry. In non-minimal theories we can do the same,

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{\mathcal{F}}{2} \left[ \frac{1}{2} (W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{+})^{2} - \bar{P}^{\mu} \tilde{\nabla}_{\mu} \tilde{\nabla}_{\nu} P^{\nu} - 2 \left( R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{3} g_{\mu\nu} R \right) \bar{P}^{\mu} P^{\nu} + P^{2} \bar{P}^{2} + \frac{1}{3} (P \cdot \bar{P})^{2} \right] + \text{h.c.} + m^{2} \left( -\frac{R}{2} + P \cdot \bar{P} \right).$$
(6.11)

With  $\mathcal{F}=i\bar{\tau}$  the amplitudes of this theory are expected to arise from the double copy between mass-deformed  $(DF)^2$  theory (3.12) and  $\mathcal{N}=4$  SYM. They smoothly interpolate between Berkovits-Witten conformal supergravity as  $m\to 0$  and  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity as  $m\to \infty$  [11]. For instance, the following four-point amplitudes depend non-trivially on the mass:

$$M_4(\mathcal{H}_1^- \mathcal{H}_2^- \mathcal{H}_3^- \mathcal{H}_4^-) = i\delta^8(Q) \frac{stu + 2m^6}{(s - m^2)(t - m^2)(u - m^2)},$$
(6.12a)

$$M_4(\mathcal{H}_1^+ \mathcal{H}_2^+ \mathcal{H}_3^- \mathcal{H}_4^-) = i\delta^8(Q) \frac{[12]^4}{st} \left( \frac{t}{s - m^2} + \frac{m^2}{u} \right),$$
 (6.12b)

while the remaining four-point amplitude  $M_4(\mathcal{H}_1^+\mathcal{H}_2^-\mathcal{H}_3^-\mathcal{H}_4^-)$  is independent of mass. All three reproduce the Berkovits-Witten amplitudes (3.11) when m=0; the ghostlike internal states are exposed as poles of the form  $(p^2-m^2)^{-1}$ , including in the all-minus sector where previously the poles could not be resolved. The  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity amplitudes are obtained after dividing by  $m^2$  (in order to get amplitudes of correct dimension) and sending  $m \to \infty$  — only the  $M_4(\mathcal{H}_1^+\mathcal{H}_2^+\mathcal{H}_3^-\mathcal{H}_4^-)$  amplitude contributes in this limit.

We have checked these three amplitudes by explicit calculation, using both the double copy and the conformal supergravity Lagrangian (6.11). We have also numerically cross-checked the corresponding five-point amplitudes with those arising from the double copy. Again, the details of the gauge-fixing procedure for performing these checks starting from the Lagrangian (6.11) may be found in appendix A.

### 6.4 Coupling to vector multiplets

Another important deformation to the  $(DF)^2$  theory considered in ref. [11] was with terms containing bi-adjoint scalars  $\phi^{aA}$  (3.13), for which a coupling of the gravitational theory to non-abelian vector multiplets  $\mathcal{V}$  (3.7) was anticipated after the double copy. Knowing already how these non-abelian vectors couple to Einstein supergravity, we anticipate their coupling to the conformal supergravity with  $\mathcal{F} = i\bar{\tau}$  as

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{i\bar{\tau}}{2} \left[ \frac{1}{2} (W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}^{+})^{2} + \frac{1}{2} (F_{\mu\nu}^{+,A})^{2} - \bar{P}^{\mu}\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\tilde{\nabla}_{\nu}P^{\nu} + P^{2}\bar{P}^{2} + \frac{1}{3} (P \cdot \bar{P})^{2} - 2(R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{3}g_{\mu\nu}R)\bar{P}^{\mu}P^{\nu} \right] + \text{h.c.} + m^{2} \left( -\frac{R}{2} + P \cdot \bar{P} \right) ,$$

$$(6.13)$$

where as usual only the SU(4)-singlet part is given, and the self-dual part of the YM field strength  $F_{\mu\nu}^{+,A}$  was introduced in eq. (4.19). For completeness we have also included the mass deformation.

First we consider vectors in the undeformed theory, m=0, which is the full-fledged Weyl-YM theory coming from Witten's twistor string. The Berkovits-Witten MHV formula (3.11) generalizes to the single-trace sector as

$$M_n(\mathcal{H}_1^+ \cdots \mathcal{H}_k^+ \mathcal{H}_{k+1}^- \cdots \mathcal{H}_{r-1}^- \mathcal{V}_r \cdots \mathcal{V}_n) = i \frac{(-1)^{r-1} \delta^8(Q)}{\langle r, r+1 \rangle \cdots \langle nr \rangle} \prod_{i=1}^k \sum_{\substack{j=1 \ j \neq i}}^n \frac{[ij] \langle jq \rangle^2}{\langle ij \rangle \langle iq \rangle^2}.$$
(6.14)

By explicit calculation, again using both the double copy and starting from the Lagrangian (6.13), we have confirmed this for a wide variety of MHV amplitudes involving gravitons, scalars and gluons up to seven points. There is a clear similarity between these amplitudes and the supersymmetric Einstein-Yang-Mills (EYM) amplitudes given in eq. (4.21); interestingly though, here the formula holds regardless of how many  $\mathcal{H}^-$  multiplets are scattered. Also by analogy to the EYM version (4.23), the double-trace MHV amplitudes are

$$M_n(\mathcal{V}_1 \cdots \mathcal{V}_{r-1} | \mathcal{V}_r \cdots \mathcal{V}_n) = i \frac{\delta^8(Q)}{\langle 12 \rangle \cdots \langle r-1, 1 \rangle \langle r, r+1 \rangle \cdots \langle nr \rangle}.$$
 (6.15)

The only difference with EYM is the lack of an overall  $-p_{r,n}^2$  factor, i.e. the momentum exchanged between the two color traces. This is easily understood by realizing that the graviton propagator is now  $-1/p^2$  times the two-derivative propagator (see appendix A).

Finally we consider vector multiplets in the  $m \neq 0$  theory. By explicit calculation, we confirm a smooth interpolation between the undeformed superconformal amplitudes as  $m \to 0$  and  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  EYM supergravity amplitudes as  $m \to \infty$  (after multiplication by appropriate power of  $m^2$ ). At four points, in addition to the two given in section 6.3, the amplitudes that depend on m are

$$M_4(\mathcal{H}_1^- \mathcal{H}_2^- \mathcal{V}_3 \mathcal{V}_4) = -i \frac{s}{s - m^2} \frac{\delta^8(Q)}{\langle 34 \rangle^2},\tag{6.16a}$$

$$M_4(\mathcal{V}_1\mathcal{V}_2|\mathcal{V}_3\mathcal{V}_4) = i\frac{s}{s-m^2} \frac{\delta^8(Q)}{\langle 12 \rangle^2 \langle 34 \rangle^2}.$$
 (6.16b)

The massive pole is in both cases apparent, and can be thought as arising from swapping an  $s^{-1}$  pole with  $(s - m^2)^{-1}$ . The latter generalizes at n points MHV to

$$M_n(\mathcal{V}_1 \cdots \mathcal{V}_{r-1} | \mathcal{V}_r \cdots \mathcal{V}_n) = i \frac{p_{r,n}^2}{p_{r,n}^2 - m^2} \frac{\delta^8(Q)}{\langle 12 \rangle \cdots \langle r-1, 1 \rangle \langle r, r+1 \rangle \cdots \langle nr \rangle}, \tag{6.17}$$

which we have checked by explicit calculation up to n = 7.

### 7 Conclusions

In this paper we have confirmed that a wide variety of conformal supergravity tree amplitudes have compatible Lagrangian and double-copy origins. In particular, we have identified a non-minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity Lagrangian whose physical planewave

amplitudes are those of the Berkovits-Witten theory [12]. This theory turns out to be a simple case of the infinite class of non-minimal Lagrangians derived by Butter, de Wit, Ciceri and Sahoo [127]. The tree amplitudes are predicted by a double copy between  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super-Yang-Mills and a  $(DF)^2$  theory, where the latter gauge theory was introduced by Nohle and one of the present authors in ref. [11]. We have checked this double-copy construction by comparing to explicit calculations of conformal supergravity amplitudes from the Lagrangian, including six-point NMHV amplitudes which were not given in the original work [12].

Conformal supergravity theories have four-derivative kinetic terms, and as such they exhibit ghost-like states that are connected to non-unitary behavior. More specifically, four-derivative theories generally include both regular planewave modes and unusual non-planewave modes that exhibit linear growth — the two are sometimes described as forming a dipole. Whether the non-planewave modes are acceptable asymptotic states for the S-matrix is an interesting question [132, 137]; our partial analysis seems to suggest that these states can be considered even if amplitudes for such states may pick up a dependence on a constant auxiliary vector  $\alpha^{\mu}$ . As the four-derivative off-shell propagators are of the form  $1/p^4$ , the factorization properties of amplitudes when internal lines go on-shell are somewhat delicate. We have showed that the leading  $1/p^4$  poles are uniquely associated with intermediate planewave exchange, whereas subleading poles  $1/p^2$  generically arise from internal non-planewave states propagating into planewave states. Thus the planewave and non-planewave states are not orthogonal.

The details of the states and propagator poles becomes clearer by introducing a mass deformation, which we did for the various four-derivative theories considered in this paper. This allows for a unique separation of the degrees of freedom into massless and massive states, and amplitudes can be obtained using the standard LSZ procedure. In the  $m \to 0$  limit details of the massless theories can be more easily inferred. Non-planewave modes emerge as an infinitesimal difference between the massless and massive modes, which is a prescription that generalizes to the amplitudes of such states. We use the prescription to compute tree amplitudes that have one external non-planewave mode, giving us a handle on certain minimal theories where the planewave modes give a vanishing tree-level S-matrix.

We found it useful to analyze the tree-level amplitudes of different four-derivative theories by using perturbative solutions to the classical equations of motion, where external states are specified as boundary conditions. An analogous setup was used by Maldacena for pure Weyl conformal gravity in AdS space [128]. The equations of motion are automatically solved by the vacuum Einstein equations  $R_{\mu\nu} = 0$ , which implies vanishing of the conformal gravity planewave tree amplitudes in the flat-space limit [129–131]. By considering mass-deformed theories in flat space, we extended this argument to any four-derivative theory whose equations of motion are implied by those of a two-derivative theory. Such theories we refer to as being minimal, since the minimal conformal supergravities ( $\mathcal{N}=4$  and truncations thereof) fall into this class. Knowing that the equations of motion for  $\mathcal{N}=4$  Einstein supergravity should imply those of minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity, we derived the Lagrangian of the latter theory from first principles. Other minimal four-derivative theories that we considered include a scalar toy model studied in section 2 and the minimal  $(DF)^2$ , both of which have vanishing tree-level S-matrices for planewave states.

For the minimal theories we showed that amplitudes with a single non-planewave state are non-vanishing, and moreover equal (up to a sign) to amplitudes in the corresponding two-derivative theories. Using the properties of amplitudes of the minimal theories, we have obtained sufficiently non-trivial evidence to support identifying minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity with a new double-copy construction involving minimal  $(DF)^2$  and  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super-Yang-Mills theory. Further work is required to confirm that the double-copy construction continues to hold for tree amplitudes with more non-planewave modes, as well as the other states present in  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity in the form of gravitino multiplets [12, 165]. These questions we leave for future work.

Non-minimal four-derivative theories differ from minimal theories only by their interactions. In  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity, these new interactions arise from a function  $\mathcal{F}$  of the complex scalars that multiplies the self-dual (Weyl)<sup>2</sup> term. For  $\mathcal{F} \neq 1$  the SU(1,1)/U(1) symmetry enjoyed by the minimal theory is broken, and this allows for non-zero planewave amplitudes. The choice  $\mathcal{F}=i\bar{\tau}$ , where  $\tau=\chi+ie^{-\varphi}$  is the usual complexified axion-dilaton field, gives the Berkovits-Witten version of the theory. The appearance of  $i\bar{\tau}$  in front of the self-dual (Weyl)<sup>2</sup> term is analogous to the vector field strength's coupling Einstein supergravity, where SU(1,1)/U(1) symmetry is also broken. After including such terms for vector multiplets in the Berkovits-Witten conformal supergravity Lagrangian, we calculated the corresponding amplitudes and showed that they match the double-copy construction for Weyl-YM theories given in ref. [11].

We have also calculated certain amplitudes for generic choices of  $\mathcal{F}$ , and showed that they take on a very simple form in the sector where all graviton multiplets are chiral. It would be interesting to explore whether a double-copy construction exists for generic choices of  $\mathcal{F}$ . The question can be rephrased as whether it is possible to find further variants of the  $(DF)^2$  theory, by modifying interactions and field content, while at the same time preserving the color-kinematics duality of the theory. Lifting the  $(DF)^2$  theory to D=10 dimensions suggest that there are no obvious deformations in D=10, since the corresponding  $\mathcal{N}=1$  conformal supergravity theory has been argued to be unique [168] (and should presumably be identified with the dimensionally-oxidized Berkovits-Witten theory). Similar uniqueness results can be inferred from the string theory double copies of ref. [34] that also involve the  $(DF)^2$  theory in ten dimensions. However, in lower dimensions — such as D=4 or D=6 — there might be room for further deformations of the  $(DF)^2$  theory. Alternatively, it is possible that the generic non-minimal  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity theories come from constructions of the type  $(\mathcal{N}=2)\otimes(\mathcal{N}=2)$ , where the unknown gauge theories are not constrained by maximal supersymmetry.

A natural extension to this work is to compute loop amplitudes in conformal supergravity, in order to better study ultraviolet properties, as well as issues with unitarity. The issue of unitarity will be more pressing, as ghosts and other states now necessarily appear in the loops. This includes Faddeev-Popov ghosts that should be added to the  $(DF)^2$  theory if we wish to use the double copy construction for off-shell loop momenta, without resorting to unitarity techniques. Fradkin and Tseytlin [123–126] have shown that  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity, of either minimal or non-minimal type, have no conformal anomalies given that four vector multiplets are added to the spectrum. This suggest that the loop-level amplitudes of these gravity theories are ultraviolet finite to all orders, which would be interesting to confirm by explicit calculation.

### Acknowledgments

The authors would like thank Tim Adamo, Thales Azevedo, Marco Chiodaroli, Arthur Lipstein, Oliver Schlotterer and Arkady Tseytlin for useful discussions. This research is supported by the Swedish Research Council under grant 621-2014-5722, the Knut and Alice Wallenberg Foundation under grant KAW 2013.0235, and the Ragnar Söderberg Foundation under grant S1/16.

# A Gauge fixing and the graviton propagator

The quadratic graviton terms in the Lagrangians of all conformal (super)gravities are the same, so this analysis is applicable to both minimal and non-minimal theories. The quadratic terms are

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2}h^{\mu\nu}\Box(\Box + m^2)h_{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{6}h\Box(\Box + 3m^2)h - \frac{1}{3}h\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}(\Box + 3m^2)h^{\mu\nu} + h^{\mu\nu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{\rho}(\Box + m^2)h^{\rho}_{\mu} - \frac{1}{3}h^{\mu\nu}\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{\rho}\partial_{\lambda}h^{\rho\lambda} + \mathcal{O}(h^3),$$
(A.1)

where  $h = h^{\mu}_{\mu}$  (indices are raised and lowered with the Minkowski metric  $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ ). Diffeomorphism symmetry  $h_{\mu\nu} \to h_{\mu\nu} + 2\partial_{(\mu}\xi_{\nu)}$  is respected for all m; however, dilatation symmetry  $h_{\mu\nu} \to h_{\mu\nu} - 2\lambda_D\eta_{\mu\nu}$  of the quadratic terms is respected only when m = 0. We therefore perform gauge fixing in these two cases separately — for m = 0 we use gauge-fixing terms

$$\mathcal{L}_{GF} = \left(\partial_{\nu}h^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\partial^{\mu}h\right) \Box \left(\partial^{\rho}h_{\mu\rho} - \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\mu}h\right) + \frac{1}{3}(\Box h - \partial^{\mu}\partial^{\nu}h_{\mu\nu})^{2}, \tag{A.2}$$

where the first fixes diffeomorphism symmetry and the second dilatation symmetry. The m=0 graviton propagator is then

$$h_{\mu\nu} \sim h_{\rho\sigma} = -\frac{i}{2} \frac{\eta_{\mu\rho}\eta_{\nu\sigma} + \eta_{\mu\sigma}\eta_{\nu\rho} - \eta_{\mu\nu}\eta_{\rho\sigma}}{p^4}. \tag{A.3}$$

When  $m \neq 0$  we instead use

$$\mathcal{L}_{GF} = (\partial_{\nu} h^{\mu\nu})(\Box + m^2)(\partial^{\rho} h_{\mu\rho}) \tag{A.4}$$

to fix diffeomorphism symmetry. Although the resulting propagator is rather non-trivial, it can be reduced using the observation that any numerator terms containing projectors with explicit  $p_{\mu}$  are irrelevant. They cancel out in connected correlators as  $p_{\mu}J^{\mu\nu}=0$ , where  $J^{\mu\nu}$  is the Berends-Giele current. It is therefore sensible to use

$$h_{\mu\nu} \sim h_{\rho\sigma} = \frac{i}{2m^2} \left( \frac{\eta_{\mu\rho}\eta_{\nu\lambda} + \eta_{\mu\lambda}\eta_{\nu\rho} - \eta_{\mu\nu}\eta_{\rho\lambda}}{p^2} - \frac{\eta_{\mu\rho}\eta_{\nu\lambda} + \eta_{\mu\lambda}\eta_{\nu\rho} - \frac{2}{3}\eta_{\mu\nu}\eta_{\rho\lambda}}{p^2 - m^2} \right). \tag{A.5}$$

While this resembles the partial-fractioned propagators we have seen earlier, it cannot be brought together into a factorized form. This reflects the fact that when  $m \neq 0$  there is an extra on-shell massive graviton state, which decouples when m = 0 due to the introduction of dilatation symmetry.

When computing conformal supergravity amplitudes involving only physical planewave modes, a useful check on our results has been to compare the m=0 gauge fixing with  $m\neq 0$  in the  $m\to 0$  limit, and in all cases we have found agreement. One can see this from the propagators above: when m=0 the trace part of the Berends-Giele current  $J^{\mu}{}_{\mu}=0$ , so trace parts of the propagators are irrelevant. In this case the massive propagator can be brought into a form equivalent to the massless propagator (A.3).

# B Covariant description of conformal supergravities

In this appendix we demonstrate the equivalence between the four-dimensional conformal supergravity Lagrangians used in this paper and those already given in the supergravity literature [127, 165]. The key distinction is that, in addition to the vierbein  $e_{\mu}{}^{a}$  and the spin connection  $\omega_{\mu}{}^{ab}$  — where  $a,b,\ldots$  are tangent-space indices — these alternative superconformal constructions also contain the gauge fields  $b_{\mu}$  and  $f_{\mu}{}^{a}$  associated with dilatations and conformal boosts respectively. To make contact with our results we therefore eliminate these fields: the former by gauge fixing special conformal symmetry, and the latter by explicitly solving for it.<sup>14</sup>

# B.1 The minimal theory

The bosonic terms in the minimal four-dimensional  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravity Lagrangian are given by Ciceri and Sahoo [127]. The SU(4)-singlet part is

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2} \left[ \frac{1}{2} R(M)^{abcd} R(M)^{+}_{abcd} + P^{2} \bar{P}^{2} + \frac{1}{3} (P \cdot \bar{P})^{2} - 2\bar{P}^{a} [\mathcal{D}_{a} \mathcal{D}^{b} P_{b} + \mathcal{D}^{2} P_{a}] - 2\mathcal{D}^{a} P^{b} \mathcal{D}_{a} \bar{P}_{b} - \mathcal{D}^{a} P_{a} \mathcal{D}^{b} \bar{P}_{b} \right] + \text{h.c.},$$
(B.1)

where  $R(M)_{abcd}^+$  is the self-dual supercovariant curvature. Derivatives  $\mathcal{D}_a$  (containing the new field content) are covariant under both conformal and local U(1) transformations. The local SU(1,1)/U(1) coset fields  $P_a$  and  $\bar{P}_a$  are defined using these derivatives:

$$P_a = \phi^{\alpha} \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{D}_a \phi^{\beta}, \qquad \bar{P}_a = -\phi_{\alpha} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{D}_a \phi_{\beta},$$
 (B.2)

The U(1) gauge field  $a_{\mu}$  solves  $\phi^{\alpha} \mathcal{D}_{a} \phi_{\alpha} = 0$  (ignoring the fermionic contribution).

In addition to showing equivalence with the minimal Lagrangian (6.1) given in the main body of this paper, it is also instructive to demonstrate this Lagrangian's invariance under conformal and U(1) transformations. As discussed in section 4.1, the scalars  $\phi^{\alpha}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Except for our use of the mostly-minus metric  $\eta_{ab} = \text{diag}(+, -, -, -)$ , our conventions match those of Freedman and Van Proeyen [169]. Chapter 15 of this book provides an excellent introduction to the superconformal construction of gravitational theories.

transform under only U(1) with weight 1. The gauge fields transform under both kinds of transformations as [169]

$$\delta e_{\mu}{}^{a} = -\lambda_{D} e_{\mu}{}^{a}, \tag{B.3a}$$

$$\delta\omega_{\mu}^{ab} = -4\lambda_{K}^{[a}e_{\mu}^{b]},\tag{B.3b}$$

$$\delta b_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \lambda_D + 2\lambda_K^a e_{\mu a}, \tag{B.3c}$$

$$\delta f_{\mu}{}^{a} = \partial_{\mu} \lambda_{K}{}^{a} - b_{\mu} \lambda_{K}{}^{a} + \omega_{\mu}{}^{ab} \lambda_{K,b} + \lambda_{D} f_{\mu}{}^{a}, \tag{B.3d}$$

$$\delta a_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \lambda_{A},$$
 (B.3e)

where  $\lambda_D(x)$  and  $\lambda_K^a(x)$  are the local gauge parameters associated with dilatations and conformal boosts respectively.

Conformal-covariant derivatives  $\mathcal{D}_a = e_a{}^{\mu}\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  are assembled using the general principle that, for any argument X,

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mu}X = D_{\mu}X - \delta X|_{\lambda_D \to b_{\mu}, \lambda_K{}^a \to f_{\mu}{}^a, \lambda_A \to a_{\mu}}, \tag{B.4}$$

where  $D_{\mu}$  is the ordinary (non-conformal) covariant derivative containing the spin connection  $\omega_{\mu}^{ab}$  (not to be confused with the gauge-covariant derivative (3.3)). For instance,  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}\phi^{\alpha} = (\partial_{\mu} - ia_{\mu})\phi^{\alpha}$  matches  $\tilde{\nabla}_{\mu}\phi^{\alpha}$  as given in section 4.1; similarly,

$$\mathcal{D}_a P^b = D_a P^b - e_a{}^{\mu} (b_{\mu} + 2ia_{\mu}) P^b, \tag{B.5a}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_a \bar{P}^b = D_a \bar{P}^b - e_a^{\ \mu} (b_\mu - 2ia_\mu) \bar{P}^b, \tag{B.5b}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{a}\mathcal{D}_{b}P^{c} = D_{a}\mathcal{D}_{b}P^{c} - e_{a}^{\mu}(2(b_{\mu} + ia_{\mu})\mathcal{D}_{b}P^{c} + 2\delta_{b}^{c}f_{ud}P^{d} - 4\eta_{bd}f_{\mu}^{(c}P^{d)})$$
(B.5c)

give us all required terms in the action (B.1).

Dilatation symmetry of the Lagrangian (B.1) follows trivially from the covariance of all terms —  $\delta_D e^{-1} = 4\lambda_D e^{-1}$  cancels the overall scaling. Verifying special conformal symmetry is a little harder — some helpful intermediate results are

$$\delta_K(\mathcal{D}_a P^b) = 2\delta_a^b \lambda_K^c P_c - 4\eta_{ac} \lambda_K^{(b} P^{c)}, \tag{B.6a}$$

$$\delta_K(\mathcal{D}_a \bar{P}^b) = 2\delta_a^b \lambda_K^c \bar{P}_c - 4\eta_{ac} \lambda_K^{(b} \bar{P}^c), \tag{B.6b}$$

$$\delta_K(\mathcal{D}_a \mathcal{D}_b P^c) = 2\eta_{ab}\lambda_K^d \mathcal{D}_d P^c - 8\lambda_{K,(a} \mathcal{D}_{b)} P^c - 4\lambda_K^c \mathcal{D}_{(a} P_{b)} + 4\lambda_{K,d} \delta^c_{(a} \mathcal{D}_{b)} P^d.$$
 (B.6c)

The first of these has already been used to write down the covariant derivative (B.5c). One ultimately finds that

$$\delta_K(e^{-1}\mathcal{L}) = -8\lambda_{K,a}\bar{P}_b\mathcal{D}^{[a}P^{b]} + \text{h.c.},$$
(B.7)

which vanishes on support of the Maurer-Cartan equations associated with the SU(1,1)/U(1) coset space [127, 165].

To reproduce the minimal Lagrangian given in the main body of this paper (5.13) (not including its mass deformation) we eliminate the additional field content. First,  $\phi^{\alpha}\mathcal{D}_{a}\phi_{\alpha}=0$  is solved to give  $a_{\mu}=i\phi^{\alpha}\partial_{\mu}\phi_{\alpha}$ . Special conformal transformations are gauge fixed by setting  $b_{\mu}=0$ , giving  $\lambda_{K,a}=-\frac{1}{2}e_{a}^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\lambda_{D}$ . Then we use the following constraints on

superconformal curvatures [165]:

$$R(P)_{\mu\nu}{}^a = 0, \tag{B.8a}$$

$$R(M)_{\mu\nu}{}^{ab}e^{\nu}{}_{b} = 0.$$
 (B.8b)

The first of these identifies  $\omega = \mathring{\omega}[e]$ , which is the torsion-free spin connection. The second is solved for  $f_{\mu}^{a}$ : substituting

$$R(M)_{\mu\nu}{}^{ab} = R_{\mu\nu}{}^{ab} + 8f_{[\mu}{}^{[a}e_{\nu]}{}^{b]}, \tag{B.9}$$

it is straightforward to show that

$$f_{\mu}{}^{a} = -\frac{1}{4} \left( R_{\mu}{}^{a} - \frac{1}{6} e_{\mu}{}^{a} R \right). \tag{B.10}$$

It follows that  $W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R(M)_{\mu\nu}{}^{ab}e_{\rho,a}e_{\sigma,b}$  and therefore  $R(M)^{abcd}R(M)^+_{abcd} = (W^+_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma})^2$ . When this expression for  $f_{\mu}{}^a$  is substituted into the Lagrangian (B.1), together with the covariant derivatives (B.5) and the gauge fixing  $b_{\mu} = 0$ , the Lagrangian (6.1) is reproduced up to topological terms.

### B.2 The non-minimal theory

The bosonic part of the complete Lagrangian for all  $\mathcal{N}=4$  conformal supergravities has been constructed by Butter, Ciceri, de Wit and Sahoo [127]. Its SU(4)-singlet part is

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = -\frac{\mathcal{F}}{2} \left[ \frac{1}{2} R(M)^{abcd} R(M)^{+}_{abcd} - \bar{P}^{a} \mathcal{D}_{a} \mathcal{D}_{b} P^{b} + P^{2} \bar{P}^{2} + \frac{1}{3} (P \cdot \bar{P})^{2} + 4e_{a}^{\mu} f_{\mu}{}^{c} \eta_{cb} [P^{a} \bar{P}^{b} - P^{d} \bar{P}_{d} \eta^{ab}] \right] + \text{h.c.},$$
(B.11)

where  $\mathcal{F}(\phi_{\alpha})$  is the zeroth-degree homogeneous function introduced in the main text. When  $\mathcal{F}=1$ , by dropping total-derivative terms one may re-express this result as Ciceri and Sahoo's minimal Lagrangian (B.1). By a completely analogous procedure to that used for the minimal Lagrangian, we have eliminated  $b_{\mu}$  and  $f_{\mu}^{a}$  to obtain the version (6.1) given in the main text.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

### References

- [1] K.S. Stelle, Renormalization of higher derivative quantum gravity, Phys. Rev. **D** 16 (1977) 953 [INSPIRE].
- [2] H. Weyl, *Raum, Zeit, Materie* (in German), 5 ed., Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, Germany, (1923).
- [3] M. Kaku, P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Gauge theory of the conformal and superconformal group, Phys. Lett. B 69 (1977) 304 [INSPIRE].

- [4] S. Ferrara, M. Kaku, P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, *Gauging the graded conformal group with unitary internal symmetries*, *Nucl. Phys.* B **129** (1977) 125 [INSPIRE].
- [5] M. Kaku, P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Properties of conformal supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 17 (1978) 3179 [INSPIRE].
- [6] E. Bergshoeff, M. de Roo and B. de Wit, Extended conformal supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 182 (1981) 173 [INSPIRE].
- [7] A.A. Starobinsky, A new type of isotropic cosmological models without singularity, Phys. Lett. B 91 (1980) 99 [Adv. Ser. Astrophys. Cosmol. 3 (1987) 130] [INSPIRE].
- [8] T.D. Lee and G.C. Wick, Negative metric and the unitarity of the S matrix, Nucl. Phys. B 9 (1969) 209 [INSPIRE].
- [9] T.D. Lee and G.C. Wick, Finite theory of quantum electrodynamics, Phys. Rev. D 2 (1970) 1033 [INSPIRE].
- [10] B. Grinstein, D. O'Connell and M.B. Wise, The Lee-Wick standard model, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 025012 [arXiv:0704.1845] [INSPIRE].
- [11] H. Johansson and J. Nohle, Conformal gravity from gauge theory, arXiv:1707.02965 [INSPIRE].
- [12] N. Berkovits and E. Witten, Conformal supergravity in twistor-string theory, JHEP 08 (2004) 009 [hep-th/0406051] [INSPIRE].
- [13] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco and H. Johansson, New relations for gauge-theory amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 085011 [arXiv:0805.3993] [INSPIRE].
- [14] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco and H. Johansson, Perturbative quantum gravity as a double copy of gauge theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 061602 [arXiv:1004.0476] [INSPIRE].
- [15] H. Johansson and A. Ochirov, Pure gravities via color-kinematics duality for fundamental matter, JHEP 11 (2015) 046 [arXiv:1407.4772] [INSPIRE].
- [16] H. Johansson and A. Ochirov, Color-kinematics duality for QCD amplitudes, JHEP 01 (2016) 170 [arXiv:1507.00332] [INSPIRE].
- [17] T. Bargheer, S. He and T. McLoughlin, New relations for three-dimensional supersymmetric scattering amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 108 (2012) 231601 [arXiv:1203.0562] [INSPIRE].
- [18] M. Chiodaroli, M. Günaydin, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Scattering amplitudes in N = 2 Maxwell-Einstein and Yang-Mills/Einstein supergravity, JHEP 01 (2015) 081 [arXiv:1408.0764] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. Chiodaroli, M. Günaydin, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Spontaneously broken Yang-Mills-Einstein supergravities as double copies, JHEP 06 (2017) 064 [arXiv:1511.01740] [INSPIRE].
- [20] M. Chiodaroli, M. Günaydin, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Explicit formulae for Yang-Mills-Einstein amplitudes from the double copy, JHEP 07 (2017) 002 [arXiv:1703.00421] [INSPIRE].
- [21] Z. Bern, C. Boucher-Veronneau and H. Johansson,  $N \ge 4$  supergravity amplitudes from gauge theory at one loop, Phys. Rev. **D** 84 (2011) 105035 [arXiv:1107.1935] [INSPIRE].
- [22] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, L.J. Dixon, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Simplifying multiloop integrands and ultraviolet divergences of gauge theory and gravity amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 105014 [arXiv:1201.5366] [INSPIRE].

- [23] J.J.M. Carrasco, M. Chiodaroli, M. Günaydin and R. Roiban, One-loop four-point amplitudes in pure and matter-coupled  $N \le 4$  supergravity, JHEP **03** (2013) 056 [arXiv:1212.1146] [INSPIRE].
- [24] J. Broedel and L.J. Dixon, Color-kinematics duality and double-copy construction for amplitudes from higher-dimension operators, JHEP 10 (2012) 091 [arXiv:1208.0876] [INSPIRE].
- [25] Y.-T. Huang and H. Johansson, Equivalent D=3 supergravity amplitudes from double copies of three-algebra and two-algebra gauge theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 110 (2013) 171601 [arXiv:1210.2255] [INSPIRE].
- [26] M. Chiodaroli, Q. Jin and R. Roiban, Color/kinematics duality for general Abelian orbifolds of N=4 super Yang-Mills theory, JHEP **01** (2014) 152 [arXiv:1311.3600] [INSPIRE].
- [27] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes and S. Nagy, A magic pyramid of supergravities, JHEP 04 (2014) 178 [arXiv:1312.6523] [INSPIRE].
- [28] M. Chiodaroli, M. Günaydin, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Complete construction of magical, symmetric and homogeneous N = 2 supergravities as double copies of gauge theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 011603 [arXiv:1512.09130] [INSPIRE].
- [29] A. Anastasiou et al., Twin supergravities from Yang-Mills theory squared, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 026013 [arXiv:1610.07192] [INSPIRE].
- [30] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, A. Marrani, S. Nagy and M. Zoccali, Are all supergravity theories Yang-Mills squared?, Nucl. Phys. B 934 (2018) 606 [arXiv:1707.03234] [INSPIRE].
- [31] H. Johansson, G. Kälin and G. Mogull, Two-loop supersymmetric QCD and half-maximal supergravity amplitudes, JHEP 09 (2017) 019 [arXiv:1706.09381] [INSPIRE].
- [32] M. Chiodaroli, M. Günaydin, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Gauged supergravities and spontaneous supersymmetry breaking from the double copy construction, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 171601 [arXiv:1710.08796] [INSPIRE].
- [33] T. Azevedo and O.T. Engelund, Ambitwistor formulations of  $R^2$  gravity and  $(DF)^2$  gauge theories, JHEP 11 (2017) 052 [arXiv:1707.02192] [INSPIRE].
- [34] T. Azevedo, M. Chiodaroli, H. Johansson and O. Schlotterer, *Heterotic and bosonic string amplitudes via field theory*, arXiv:1803.05452 [INSPIRE].
- [35] C.R. Mafra, O. Schlotterer and S. Stieberger, Explicit BCJ numerators from pure spinors, JHEP 07 (2011) 092 [arXiv:1104.5224] [INSPIRE].
- [36] Y.-T. Huang, H. Johansson and S. Lee, On three-algebra and bi-fundamental matter amplitudes and integrability of supergravity, JHEP 11 (2013) 050 [arXiv:1307.2222] [INSPIRE].
- [37] F. Cachazo, Fundamental BCJ relation in N=4 SYM from the connected formulation, arXiv:1206.5970 [INSPIRE].
- [38] L. de la Cruz, A. Kniss and S. Weinzierl, *Proof of the fundamental BCJ relations for QCD amplitudes*, *JHEP* **09** (2015) 197 [arXiv:1508.01432] [INSPIRE].
- [39] C.R. Mafra and O. Schlotterer, Berends-Giele recursions and the BCJ duality in superspace and components, JHEP 03 (2016) 097 [arXiv:1510.08846] [INSPIRE].

- [40] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, J.L. Bourjaily, P.H. Damgaard and B. Feng, Manifesting color-kinematics duality in the scattering equation formalism, JHEP **09** (2016) 094 [arXiv:1608.00006] [INSPIRE].
- [41] Y.-J. Du, F. Teng and Y.-S. Wu, Direct evaluation of n-point single-trace MHV amplitudes in 4d Einstein-Yang-Mills theory using the CHY formalism, JHEP **09** (2016) 171 [arXiv:1608.00883] [INSPIRE].
- [42] Y.-J. Du and F. Teng, BCJ numerators from reduced Pfaffian, JHEP **04** (2017) 033 [arXiv:1703.05717] [INSPIRE].
- [43] Y.-J. Du, B. Feng and F. Teng, Expansion of all multitrace tree level EYM amplitudes, JHEP 12 (2017) 038 [arXiv:1708.04514] [INSPIRE].
- [44] F. Teng and B. Feng, Expanding Einstein-Yang-Mills by Yang-Mills in CHY frame, JHEP 05 (2017) 075 [arXiv:1703.01269] [INSPIRE].
- [45] J. Plefka and W. Wormsbecher, New relations for graviton-matter amplitudes, Phys. Rev. **D** 98 (2018) 026011 [arXiv:1804.09651] [INSPIRE].
- [46] G. Chen and T. Wang, BCJ numerators from differential operator of multidimensional residue, arXiv:1709.08503 [INSPIRE].
- [47] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard and P. Vanhove, Minimal basis for gauge theory amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103 (2009) 161602 [arXiv:0907.1425] [INSPIRE].
- [48] S. Stieberger, Open & closed vs. pure open string disk amplitudes, arXiv:0907.2211 [INSPIRE].
- [49] J.J. Carrasco and H. Johansson, Five-point amplitudes in N=4 super-Yang-Mills theory and N=8 supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 025006 [arXiv:1106.4711] [INSPIRE].
- [50] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, T. Dennen, R. Monteiro and D. O'Connell, Integrand oxidation and one-loop colour-dual numerators in N = 4 gauge theory, JHEP 07 (2013) 092 [arXiv:1303.2913] [INSPIRE].
- [51] Z. Bern, S. Davies, T. Dennen, Y.-T. Huang and J. Nohle, Color-kinematics duality for pure Yang-Mills and gravity at one and two loops, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 045041 [arXiv:1303.6605] [INSPIRE].
- [52] J. Nohle, Color-kinematics duality in one-loop four-gluon amplitudes with matter, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 025020 [arXiv:1309.7416] [INSPIRE].
- [53] C.R. Mafra and O. Schlotterer, Two-loop five-point amplitudes of super Yang-Mills and supergravity in pure spinor superspace, JHEP 10 (2015) 124 [arXiv:1505.02746] [INSPIRE].
- [54] S. He, R. Monteiro and O. Schlotterer, String-inspired BCJ numerators for one-loop MHV amplitudes, JHEP 01 (2016) 171 [arXiv:1507.06288] [INSPIRE].
- [55] G. Mogull and D. O'Connell, Overcoming obstacles to colour-kinematics duality at two loops, JHEP 12 (2015) 135 [arXiv:1511.06652] [INSPIRE].
- [56] H. Kawai, D.C. Lewellen and S.-H. Henry Tye, A relation between tree amplitudes of closed and open strings, Nucl. Phys. B 269 (1986) 1 [INSPIRE].
- [57] Z. Bern, L.J. Dixon, M. Perelstein and J.S. Rozowsky, *Multileg one loop gravity amplitudes from gauge theory*, *Nucl. Phys.* **B 546** (1999) 423 [hep-th/9811140] [INSPIRE].
- [58] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, T. Sondergaard and P. Vanhove, *The momentum kernel of gauge and gravity theories*, *JHEP* **01** (2011) 001 [arXiv:1010.3933] [INSPIRE].

- [59] C. Boucher-Veronneau and L.J. Dixon,  $N \ge 4$  supergravity amplitudes from gauge theory at two loops, JHEP 12 (2011) 046 [arXiv:1110.1132] [INSPIRE].
- [60] R.H. Boels and R.S. Isermann, New relations for scattering amplitudes in Yang-Mills theory at loop level, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 021701 [arXiv:1109.5888] [INSPIRE].
- [61] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, The five-loop four-point amplitude of N=4 super-Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012) 241602 [arXiv:1207.6666] [INSPIRE].
- [62] R.H. Boels, R.S. Isermann, R. Monteiro and D. O'Connell, Colour-kinematics duality for one-loop rational amplitudes, JHEP 04 (2013) 107 [arXiv:1301.4165] [INSPIRE].
- [63] A. Luna, S. Melville, S.G. Naculich and C.D. White, Next-to-soft corrections to high energy scattering in QCD and gravity, JHEP 01 (2017) 052 [arXiv:1611.02172] [INSPIRE].
- [64] S. He and O. Schlotterer, New relations for gauge-theory and gravity amplitudes at loop level, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 161601 [arXiv:1612.00417] [INSPIRE].
- [65] S. He, O. Schlotterer and Y. Zhang, New BCJ representations for one-loop amplitudes in gauge theories and gravity, Nucl. Phys. B 930 (2018) 328 [arXiv:1706.00640] [INSPIRE].
- [66] D. Nandan, J. Plefka and G. Travaglini, All rational one-loop Einstein-Yang-Mills amplitudes at four points, arXiv:1803.08497 [INSPIRE].
- [67] Z. Bern, S. Davies, T. Dennen and Y.-T. Huang, Ultraviolet cancellations in half-maximal supergravity as a consequence of the double-copy structure, Phys. Rev. **D** 86 (2012) 105014 [arXiv:1209.2472] [INSPIRE].
- [68] Z. Bern, S. Davies, T. Dennen, A.V. Smirnov and V.A. Smirnov, *Ultraviolet properties of* N=4 supergravity at four loops, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **111** (2013) 231302 [arXiv:1309.2498] [INSPIRE].
- [69] Z. Bern, S. Davies and T. Dennen, The ultraviolet structure of half-maximal supergravity with matter multiplets at two and three loops, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 065007 [arXiv:1305.4876] [INSPIRE].
- [70] Z. Bern, S. Davies and T. Dennen, The ultraviolet critical dimension of half-maximal supergravity at three loops, arXiv:1412.2441 [INSPIRE].
- [71] Z. Bern, J.J. Carrasco, W.-M. Chen, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, Gravity amplitudes as generalized double copies of gauge-theory amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 181602 [arXiv:1701.02519] [INSPIRE].
- [72] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, W.-M. Chen, H. Johansson, R. Roiban and M. Zeng, Five-loop four-point integrand of N = 8 supergravity as a generalized double copy, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 126012 [arXiv:1708.06807] [INSPIRE].
- [73] Z. Bern et al., Ultraviolet properties of N=8 supergravity at five loops, arXiv:1804.09311 [INSPIRE].
- [74] R.H. Boels, B.A. Kniehl, O.V. Tarasov and G. Yang, Color-kinematic duality for form factors, JHEP 02 (2013) 063 [arXiv:1211.7028] [INSPIRE].
- [75] R. Boels, B.A. Kniehl and G. Yang, Master integrals for the four-loop Sudakov form factor, Nucl. Phys. B 902 (2016) 387 [arXiv:1508.03717] [INSPIRE].

- [76] G. Yang, Color-kinematics duality and Sudakov form factor at five loops for N = 4 supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 271602 [arXiv:1610.02394] [INSPIRE].
- [77] R.H. Boels, T. Huber and G. Yang, Four-loop nonplanar cusp anomalous dimension in N=4 supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 201601 [arXiv:1705.03444] [INSPIRE].
- [78] R. Saotome and R. Akhoury, Relationship between gravity and gauge scattering in the high energy limit, JHEP 01 (2013) 123 [arXiv:1210.8111] [INSPIRE].
- [79] R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell and C.D. White, Black holes and the double copy, JHEP 12 (2014) 056 [arXiv:1410.0239] [INSPIRE].
- [80] A. Luna, R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell and C.D. White, The classical double copy for Taub-NUT spacetime, Phys. Lett. B 750 (2015) 272 [arXiv:1507.01869] [INSPIRE].
- [81] A.K. Ridgway and M.B. Wise, Static spherically symmetric Kerr-Schild metrics and implications for the classical double copy, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 044023 [arXiv:1512.02243] [INSPIRE].
- [82] C.D. White, Exact solutions for the biadjoint scalar field, Phys. Lett. B 763 (2016) 365 [arXiv:1606.04724] [INSPIRE].
- [83] A. Luna, R. Monteiro, I. Nicholson, D. O'Connell and C.D. White, *The double copy: bremsstrahlung and accelerating black holes*, *JHEP* **06** (2016) 023 [arXiv:1603.05737] [INSPIRE].
- [84] G. Cardoso, S. Nagy and S. Nampuri, Multi-centered N = 2 BPS black holes: a double copy description, JHEP 04 (2017) 037 [arXiv:1611.04409] [INSPIRE].
- [85] A. Luna et al., Perturbative spacetimes from Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 04 (2017) 069 [arXiv:1611.07508] [INSPIRE].
- [86] W.D. Goldberger and A.K. Ridgway, Radiation and the classical double copy for color charges, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 125010 [arXiv:1611.03493] [INSPIRE].
- [87] W.D. Goldberger, S.G. Prabhu and J.O. Thompson, Classical gluon and graviton radiation from the bi-adjoint scalar double copy, Phys. Rev. **D** 96 (2017) 065009 [arXiv:1705.09263] [INSPIRE].
- [88] T. Adamo, E. Casali, L. Mason and S. Nekovar, Scattering on plane waves and the double copy, Class. Quant. Grav. 35 (2018) 015004 [arXiv:1706.08925] [INSPIRE].
- [89] W.D. Goldberger and A.K. Ridgway, Bound states and the classical double copy, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 085019 [arXiv:1711.09493] [INSPIRE].
- [90] W.D. Goldberger, J. Li and S.G. Prabhu, Spinning particles, axion radiation and the classical double copy, Phys. Rev. **D** 97 (2018) 105018 [arXiv:1712.09250] [INSPIRE].
- [91] N. Bahjat-Abbas, A. Luna and C.D. White, *The Kerr-Schild double copy in curved spacetime*, *JHEP* **12** (2017) 004 [arXiv:1710.01953] [INSPIRE].
- [92] M. Carrillo-González, R. Penco and M. Trodden, *The classical double copy in maximally symmetric spacetimes*, *JHEP* **04** (2018) 028 [arXiv:1711.01296] [INSPIRE].
- [93] J. Li and S.G. Prabhu, Gravitational radiation from the classical spinning double copy, Phys. Rev. **D** 97 (2018) 105019 [arXiv:1803.02405] [INSPIRE].

- [94] L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes and S. Nagy, Magic square from Yang-Mills squared, Phys. Rev. Lett. 112 (2014) 131601 [arXiv:1301.4176] [INSPIRE].
- [95] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes and S. Nagy, Super Yang-Mills, division algebras and triality, JHEP 08 (2014) 080 [arXiv:1309.0546] [INSPIRE].
- [96] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes and S. Nagy, Yang-Mills origin of gravitational symmetries, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 231606 [arXiv:1408.4434] [INSPIRE].
- [97] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Hughes and S. Nagy, Global symmetries of Yang-Mills squared in various dimensions, JHEP 01 (2016) 148 [arXiv:1502.05359] [INSPIRE].
- [98] M. Chiodaroli, Simplifying amplitudes in Maxwell-Einstein and Yang-Mills-Einstein supergravities, De Gruyter, Berlin, Munich, Germany and Boston, U.S.A., (2018), pg. 266 [arXiv:1607.04129] [INSPIRE].
- [99] N. Arkani-Hamed, L. Rodina and J. Trnka, Locality and unitarity of scattering amplitudes from singularities and gauge invariance, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 231602 [arXiv:1612.02797] [INSPIRE].
- [100] S. Ferrara and D. Lüst, Spin-four N=7 W-supergravity: S-fold and double copy construction, JHEP 07 (2018) 114 [arXiv:1805.10022] [INSPIRE].
- [101] Z. Bern, T. Dennen, Y.-T. Huang and M. Kiermaier, Gravity as the square of gauge theory, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 065003 [arXiv:1004.0693] [INSPIRE].
- [102] R. Monteiro and D. O'Connell, The kinematic algebra from the self-dual sector, JHEP 07 (2011) 007 [arXiv:1105.2565] [INSPIRE].
- [103] C. Cheung and C.-H. Shen, Symmetry for flavor-kinematics duality from an action, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 121601 [arXiv:1612.00868] [INSPIRE].
- [104] C.R. Mafra, O. Schlotterer and S. Stieberger, Complete N-point superstring disk amplitude II. Amplitude and hypergeometric function structure, Nucl. Phys. B 873 (2013) 461 [arXiv:1106.2646] [INSPIRE].
- [105] C.R. Mafra and O. Schlotterer, The structure of n-point one-loop open superstring amplitudes, JHEP 08 (2014) 099 [arXiv:1203.6215] [INSPIRE].
- [106] J. Broedel, O. Schlotterer and S. Stieberger, *Polylogarithms, multiple zeta values and superstring amplitudes, Fortsch. Phys.* **61** (2013) 812 [arXiv:1304.7267] [INSPIRE].
- [107] Y.-T. Huang, O. Schlotterer and C. Wen, *Universality in string interactions*, JHEP 09 (2016) 155 [arXiv:1602.01674] [INSPIRE].
- [108] J.J.M. Carrasco, C.R. Mafra and O. Schlotterer, Abelian Z-theory: NLSM amplitudes and  $\alpha'$ -corrections from the open string, JHEP **06** (2017) 093 [arXiv:1608.02569] [INSPIRE].
- [109] J.J.M. Carrasco, C.R. Mafra and O. Schlotterer, Semi-Abelian Z-theory:  $NLSM+\phi^3$  from the open string, JHEP 08 (2017) 135 [arXiv:1612.06446] [INSPIRE].
- [110] P. Tourkine and P. Vanhove, Higher-loop amplitude monodromy relations in string and gauge theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 211601 [arXiv:1608.01665] [INSPIRE].
- [111] S. Hohenegger and S. Stieberger, Monodromy relations in higher-loop string amplitudes, Nucl. Phys. B 925 (2017) 63 [arXiv:1702.04963] [INSPIRE].
- [112] Y. Geyer and R. Monteiro, Two-loop scattering amplitudes from ambitwistor strings: from genus two to the nodal Riemann sphere, arXiv:1805.05344 [INSPIRE].

- [113] G. Chen and Y.-J. Du, Amplitude relations in non-linear  $\sigma$ -model, JHEP **01** (2014) 061 [arXiv:1311.1133] [INSPIRE].
- [114] C. Cheung, K. Kampf, J. Novotny and J. Trnka, Effective field theories from soft limits of scattering amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114 (2015) 221602 [arXiv:1412.4095] [INSPIRE].
- [115] F. Cachazo, S. He and E.Y. Yuan, Scattering equations and matrices: from Einstein to Yang-Mills, DBI and NLSM, JHEP 07 (2015) 149 [arXiv:1412.3479] [INSPIRE].
- [116] F. Cachazo, P. Cha and S. Mizera, Extensions of theories from soft limits, JHEP 06 (2016) 170 [arXiv:1604.03893] [INSPIRE].
- [117] Y.-J. Du and C.-H. Fu, Explicit BCJ numerators of nonlinear sigma model, JHEP 09 (2016) 174 [arXiv:1606.05846] [INSPIRE].
- [118] C. Cheung, G.N. Remmen, C.-H. Shen and C. Wen, *Pions as gluons in higher dimensions*, JHEP 04 (2018) 129 [arXiv:1709.04932] [INSPIRE].
- [119] D. Ponomarev, Chiral higher spin theories and self-duality, JHEP 12 (2017) 141 [arXiv:1710.00270] [INSPIRE].
- [120] B. de Wit and S. Ferrara, On higher order invariants in extended supergravity, Phys. Lett. B 81 (1979) 317 [INSPIRE].
- [121] E. Witten, Perturbative gauge theory as a string theory in twistor space, Commun. Math. Phys. 252 (2004) 189 [hep-th/0312171] [INSPIRE].
- [122] R. Roiban, M. Spradlin and A. Volovich, On the tree level S matrix of Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. D 70 (2004) 026009 [hep-th/0403190] [INSPIRE].
- [123] A.A. Tseytlin, On divergences in non-minimal N = 4 conformal supergravity, J. Phys. A 50 (2017) 48LT01 [arXiv:1708.08727] [INSPIRE].
- [124] E.S. Fradkin and A.A. Tseytlin, Conformal anomaly in Weyl theory and anomaly free superconformal theories, Phys. Lett. B 134 (1984) 187 [INSPIRE].
- [125] E.S. Fradkin and A.A. Tseytlin, *Conformal supergravity*, *Phys. Rept.* **119** (1985) 233 [INSPIRE].
- [126] H. Romer and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Axial anomalies in N=4 conformal supergravity, Phys. Lett. B 162 (1985) 290 [INSPIRE].
- [127] D. Butter, F. Ciceri, B. de Wit and B. Sahoo, Construction of all N=4 conformal supergravities, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 081602 [arXiv:1609.09083] [INSPIRE].
- [128] J. Maldacena, Einstein gravity from conformal gravity, arXiv:1105.5632 [INSPIRE].
- [129] T. Adamo and L. Mason, Conformal and Einstein gravity from twistor actions, Class. Quant. Grav. 31 (2014) 045014 [arXiv:1307.5043] [INSPIRE].
- [130] T. Adamo, P. Hähnel and T. McLoughlin, Conformal higher spin scattering amplitudes from twistor space, JHEP 04 (2017) 021 [arXiv:1611.06200] [INSPIRE].
- [131] M. Beccaria, S. Nakach and A.A. Tseytlin, On triviality of S-matrix in conformal higher spin theory, JHEP 09 (2016) 034 [arXiv:1607.06379] [INSPIRE].
- [132] T. Adamo, S. Nakach and A.A. Tseytlin, Scattering of conformal higher spin fields, JHEP 07 (2018) 016 [arXiv:1805.00394] [INSPIRE].
- [133] P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Simplifications of conformal supergravity, Phys. Rev. **D** 19 (1979) 3166 [INSPIRE].

- [134] S. Ferrara and B. Zumino, Structure of conformal supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 134 (1978) 301 [INSPIRE].
- [135] M. Kaku, P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Superconformal unified field theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 39 (1977) 1109 [INSPIRE].
- [136] A. Das, M. Kaku and P.K. Townsend, A unified approach to matter coupling in Weyl and Einstein supergravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 40 (1978) 1215 [INSPIRE].
- [137] J.A. Farrow and A.E. Lipstein, New worldsheet formulae for conformal supergravity amplitudes, JHEP 07 (2018) 074 [arXiv:1805.04504] [INSPIRE].
- [138] D.G. Boulware and L.S. Brown, Tree graphs and classical fields, Phys. Rev. 172 (1968) 1628 [INSPIRE].
- [139] F.A. Berends and W.T. Giele, Recursive calculations for processes with n gluons, Nucl. Phys. B 306 (1988) 759 [INSPIRE].
- [140] J. Broedel and B. Wurm, New twistor string theories revisited, Phys. Lett. B 675 (2009) 463 [arXiv:0902.0550] [INSPIRE].
- [141] H. Elvang and Y.-T. Huang, Scattering amplitudes in gauge theory and gravity, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., (2015) [INSPIRE].
- [142] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, B. Feng and T. Sondergaard, *Gravity and Yang-Mills amplitude relations*, *Phys. Rev.* D 82 (2010) 107702 [arXiv:1005.4367] [INSPIRE].
- [143] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, B. Feng and T. Sondergaard, New identities among gauge theory amplitudes, Phys. Lett. B 691 (2010) 268 [arXiv:1006.3214] [INSPIRE].
- [144] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, B. Feng and T. Sondergaard, *Proof of gravity and Yang-Mills amplitude relations*, *JHEP* **09** (2010) 067 [arXiv:1007.3111] [INSPIRE].
- [145] V.P. Nair, A current algebra for some gauge theory amplitudes, Phys. Lett. B 214 (1988) 215 [INSPIRE].
- [146] L. Dolan and J.N. Ihry, Conformal supergravity tree amplitudes from open twistor string theory, Nucl. Phys. B 819 (2009) 375 [arXiv:0811.1341] [INSPIRE].
- [147] H. Elvang, D.Z. Freedman and M. Kiermaier, Solution to the Ward identities for superamplitudes, JHEP 10 (2010) 103 [arXiv:0911.3169] [INSPIRE].
- [148] J.H. Schwarz, Dilaton-axion symmetry, in International Workshop on String Theory, Quantum Gravity and the Unification of Fundamental Interactions, Rome, Italy, 21–26 September 1992, pg. 503 [hep-th/9209125] [INSPIRE].
- [149] E. Cremmer, J. Scherk and S. Ferrara, SU(4) invariant supergravity theory, Phys. Lett. B 74 (1978) 61 [INSPIRE].
- [150] J. Polchinski, String theory. Vol. 2: superstring theory and beyond, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., (2007) [INSPIRE].
- [151] S. Ferrara, R. Kallosh and A. Van Proeyen, Conjecture on hidden superconformal symmetry of N=4 supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 025004 [arXiv:1209.0418] [INSPIRE].
- [152] M. Chiodaroli, M. Gutperle and D. Krym, Half-BPS solutions locally asymptotic to  $AdS_3 \times S^3$  and interface conformal field theories, JHEP **02** (2010) 066 [arXiv:0910.0466] [INSPIRE].
- [153] S. Weinzierl, Tales of 1001 gluons, Phys. Rept. 676 (2017) 1 [arXiv:1610.05318] [INSPIRE].

- [154] J.J.M. Carrasco, R. Kallosh, R. Roiban and A.A. Tseytlin, On the U(1) duality anomaly and the S-matrix of N=4 supergravity, JHEP 07 (2013) 029 [arXiv:1303.6219] [INSPIRE].
- [155] N. Marcus, Composite anomalies in supergravity, Phys. Lett. B 157 (1985) 383 [INSPIRE].
- [156] Z. Bern, A. Edison, D. Kosower and J. Parra-Martinez, Curvature-squared multiplets, evanescent effects and the U(1) anomaly in N = 4 supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 066004 [arXiv:1706.01486] [INSPIRE].
- [157] Z. Bern, J. Parra-Martinez and R. Roiban, Cancelling the U(1) anomaly in the S-matrix of N=4 supergravity, arXiv:1712.03928 [INSPIRE].
- [158] Z. Bern, A. De Freitas and H.L. Wong, On the coupling of gravitons to matter, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84 (2000) 3531 [hep-th/9912033] [INSPIRE].
- [159] B. Feng and S. He, *Graphs, determinants and gravity amplitudes, JHEP* **10** (2012) 121 [arXiv:1207.3220] [INSPIRE].
- [160] A. Hodges, New expressions for gravitational scattering amplitudes, JHEP 07 (2013) 075 [arXiv:1108.2227] [INSPIRE].
- [161] A. Hodges, A simple formula for gravitational MHV amplitudes, arXiv:1204.1930 [INSPIRE].
- [162] F. Cachazo, S. He and E.Y. Yuan, Einstein-Yang-Mills scattering amplitudes from scattering equations, JHEP 01 (2015) 121 [arXiv:1409.8256] [INSPIRE].
- [163] G. 't Hooft and M.J.G. Veltman, One loop divergencies in the theory of gravitation, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Phys. Theor. A 20 (1974) 69 [INSPIRE].
- [164] S. Deser and A.N. Redlich, String induced gravity and ghost freedom, Phys. Lett. B 176 (1986) 350 [Erratum ibid. B 186 (1987) 461] [INSPIRE].
- [165] F. Ciceri and B. Sahoo, Towards the full N=4 conformal supergravity action, JHEP **01** (2016) 059 [arXiv:1510.04999] [INSPIRE].
- [166] C. Boucher-Veronneau and A.J. Larkoski, Constructing amplitudes from their soft limits, JHEP 09 (2011) 130 [arXiv:1108.5385] [INSPIRE].
- [167] J.A. Farrow, A Monte Carlo approach to the 4D scattering equations, JHEP 08 (2018) 085 [arXiv:1806.02732] [INSPIRE].
- [168] M. de Roo, The  $R^2$  action in d = 10 conformal supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 372 (1992) 243 [INSPIRE].
- [169] D.Z. Freedman and A. Van Proeyen, Supergravity, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, U.K., (2012) [INSPIRE].